

Summary Care Record

User Guide

England Only

Version 5 07 April 2020

Vision The Bread Factory 1a Broughton Street London SW8 3QJ



www.visionhealth.co.uk T +44(0) 20 7501 7000 F +44(0) 20 7501 7100 © 2020 Vision |All Rights Reserved.

No part of this document may be photocopied, reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, whether electronic, mechanical, or otherwise, without the prior written permission of Vision.

No warranty of accuracy is given concerning the contents of the information contained in this publication. To the extent permitted by law, no liability (including liability to any person by reason of negligence) will be accepted by Vision, its subsidiaries or employees for any direct or indirect loss or damage caused by omissions from or inaccuracies in this document.

Vision reserves the right to change without notice the contents of this publication and the software to which it relates.

Product and company names herein may be the trademarks of their respective owners.

Vision The Bread Factory 1a Broughton Street London SW8 3QJ

Website: www.visionhealth.co.uk

Contents

SUMMARY CARE RECORD	1
NATIONAL SUMMARY CARE RECORD	7
Introduction to Summary Care Record New Practices Preparing for SCR RBAC Roles used in SCR How National Summary is to be rolled out Enabling/Disabling GP Summary Enabling SCR Switching Off SCR Overview of Patient Consent Overview of Managing the Summary	7 8 10 11 11 12 13 13
GP Summary Bulk Transmissions GP Summary Bulk Uploads Initial Upload Who is eligible? What information is sent in the Initial Upload? Running the Initial Upload Bulk Update Consent Migration Running Consent Migration Bulk Deregistration Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR Upload Options Scheduling Options Patient Group Option How to Stop or Pause the Running Process Upload Completed/Finished Ineligible Patients	14 14 15 16 16 17 22 25 26 29 32 35 35 35 35 35 35 35 35 36 37 38
SCR Reporter SCR Reporter Initial Upload Report Consent Migration Reporting Options Create a Patient Group Export As CSV File	40 40 41 42 43 43 43
Consent Preference for SCR Recording Consent Prior to SCR Go Live Recording Consent Consent Preference Read Codes Preview and Compare the SCR	46 46 49 50

View Consent History Local summaries for dissenting patients	52 53
Patient consent and dissent within NHS Care Records Service	54
National Summary Display Selecting a Patient PDS/Vision Mismatch SCR PDS Synchronisation Unlinked patients ACS Mismatch Viewing the National Summary - Permanent Patients Viewing the National Summary for a Non-Permanent Patient SCR Viewer Viewing the SCR What information is held on the Summary? National Summary Header Core Data Patients with Full SCR Consent Additional Information Withheld Data Items Not Included in the National Summary Viewing the Last Sent Summary Who is permitted to add data to the summary? Patients Registered Elsewhere Alerts	55 55 55 56 57 58 59 60 66 67 67 68 69 70 70 70 70 71 71 71
National Summary Functions How do I add data to the Summary? Manually Add Data To add multiple items to the Summary Import from View from a filtered list Items changed since last save Remove Manually Added Items How do I withhold data? Manually Include Withheld Items How do I replace the summary when a patient dissents? Right click menu on National Summary How do I send the National Summary? Manually Sending the National Summary How do I Save the National Summary? Manually Sending the National Summary? How do I look at previous summaries? Withdrawing Summaries Deselecting the patient Event Log for SCR Changes Creating Local Summaries	73 73 73 74 74 75 75 76 76 76 76 77 78 79 80 81 81 81 82 84 85 85
How Registration Status affects the National Summary New Permanently Registered Patients Applied Registration Status Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from their previo Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from the Current Accepted patients without a previous National summary Consent Preference Transferred Out Patients Bulk Transfer - Practice Split/Closure	86 87 87 us Practice 88 Practice89 89 90 91 91

FP69 Notifications	92
Daybook and SCR	93
ACS Mismatches in Daybook	94
PDS Mismatches in Daybook	95
Queued GP Summary Message were sent	97
Transmission Errors	98
Create a SCR Group in Control Panel	99
Sending National Summaries that are Queued	101
Queued GP Summaries	101
Authorise Queued Summaries	102
SCR FAQs	104
When can I start recording consent status?	104
Are Face-to-Face Consultations Required?	104
Why can't I maintain a National Summary for the selected patient?	104
What happens when patients turn 16 years old?	104
Can receptionists, nurses or other staff update a National Summary?	104

INDEX

107

National Summary Care Record

Introduction to Summary Care Record

Every patient in England has an electronic **Summary Care Record (SCR)**. This is also called the National Summary and sometimes, the GP Summary or NHS Care Record.

An individual is likely to be treated by a variety of care professionals in a range of locations throughout their life. The National Summary is a means of ensuring that the details of all their care and treatment are held in a single, easily accessible, electronic record.

It stores an individual's personal details, such as their address and date of birth, along with their health and care history. It includes information such as whether a patient is diabetic or has a drug allergy, as well as details of the treatment and care they have received to build up a comprehensive patient history.

It also holds a summary of contacts with all care providers and be the master source of an individual's medication history and record their consent for care professionals to view their NHS Care Record. The NHS Care Record means that patient records follow a consistent format, with the goal that it improves information sharing and treatment.

New Practices Preparing for SCR

The National Summary facility is being rolled out gradually across the NHS. You are informed by your CCG when your practice has met all the requirements needed to participate in the National Summary scheme and when your allocated date of commencement is.

Prior to your date of commencement you need to ensure you have Role Based Access Control (RBAC) fully enabled at your practice. RBAC has been in place for some time without directly affecting your access to specific functions in Vision. However, RBAC becomes a compulsory part of Vision once SCR 2.1 is installed. This means that once you login to Vision with your Smartcard, your access to Vision modules and functions is dictated by the roles and functions that are stored on your Smartcard (whether you login on or offline).

Practices who have EPS R2 enabled are already using RBAC, but need to ensure the relevant SCR roles and functions are added to their Smartcards

You must contact your CCG RA Manager prior to upgrading to SCR 2.1 and ensure that all staff have all their required functions and roles added to their Smartcards. Some staff also require the relevant SCR RBAC codes to be assigned to their Smartcard to perform SCR Functions, see *RBAC Roles used in SCR* (page 8)

RBAC Roles used in SCR

You must ensure you have the relevant RBAC codes on your Smartcard. If you need to add a role you need to ask your Registration Authority or those responsible for maintaining your Smartcard. This should be done prior to your commencement date if possible.

Table showing all available RBAC Business functions for SCR:

RBAC Business Function	Activity	Vision 3 Business Function			
SCR - View	SCR - View, send, update, print, Withdraw				
B0370	Preview and print the local GP Summary View and print the most recent summary on the Spine	Consultation Manager : Read Only			
B8029	Withdrawal of summaries	General : SCR : Withdraw			
B0401 B0380 B8028 B0097 B8029	Update records and send to the SCR Manual send of a summary Inclusion and exclusion of items	Consultation Manager : Lock Patient (Update Data)			
SCR - Reco	rd Consent				
B0020 AND B0401 B0380 B8028 B0097 B8029	Record SCR consent preference	Registration - Change Spine Sharing Consent AND Consultation Manager : Lock Patient (Update Data)			
GP Summa	ry Bulk Uploads & Queue Process	ing			
B0380	Schedule, manually start, manually stop, and manually restart bulk uploads, including the initial upload and queue processing	Bulk Transmission and Queue Processing applications			
Enabling/D	Disabling SCR				
B0062	Switching GP Summary on or off	General : Configuration : Advanced Settings			
SCR Viewe	r				
B0370	SCR Viewer	SCR Viewer Application			
B0168	Emergency access to view the SCR	General : SCR : Emergency Access			
B0082	Legal access to view the SCR	General : SCR : Legal Access			
SCR Report	ter				
B0011	View system logs and reports	Reports Application			

How National Summary is to be rolled out

The National Summary rollout process will be put into action as follows:

Sixteen weeks before the Initial Upload of patient summaries onto the Spine, there was a public information campaign informing patients of what happens and the choices they have. Therefore patients have sixteen weeks to contact their surgery to dissent or limit their participation if they wish to do so.

On the day designated by your CCG for your SCR go-live you have the following tasks to perform:

- Switch on SCR functionality. See *Enabling/Disabling GP Summary* (page 10)
- Run the Consent Migration upload. See *Consent Migration* (page 25)
- Run the Initial Upload This is a one-off upload of all non-dissenting patient summaries (Core Data) is automatically compiled and sent to the Spine. See *Initial Upload* (page 15)

Note - RBAC must be fully enabled (as for EPS R2) at your Practice before SCR can be enabled. You must contact your Registration Authority or those responsible for maintaining your Smartcard prior to your go-live day. See *Preparing for SCR* (page 8) and *RBAC Roles used in SCR* (page 8) for further details.

Enabling/Disabling GP Summary

SCR functionality is now enabled/disabled from the Vision front screen via **Options** - **Setup - System**:

To enable/disable GP Summaries you must:

- You must have RBAC fully enabled at the Practice.
- Have RBAC business function B0062 Switching GP Summary on or off.
- Be a SYSTEM ADMINISTRATOR.
- Make sure all other users must be logged out of Vision.
- You must also have permission from your CCG to enable SCR functionality.

Enabling SCR

- **1.** From the Vision front screen go to **Options Setup**.
- 2. Select the System tab.
- 3. Tick Enable GP Summary.

Setup			<u>×</u>
Printers	Word Processor	System	<u> </u>
T Select Country © En © Sci © No © Wa	hese options only apply System Manager, all us gland otland rthern Ireland ales	to the currently selecte sers are logged out of V Select Registration Registration Lir NCRS Service: Other Options	d file system and may only be changed if you are a fision and current LSP System is RFA or Legacy. Links ks s EPS2 F Enable Electronic Private Prescribing Enable Electronic Schedule 2 And 3 Prescribing Phase PHASE 3
London		Palliative Care	Extract Enable GP Summary
			Update existing summaries during the initial upload for patients registered for more than 14 days
		OK Car	Help

- 4. Set how long, in days, a patient must have been registered with the practice for the initial upload to overwrite any pre-existing summary with fresh data. The default is 14 days but you can choose between 0-99 days, type the required number of days for the statement "Update existing summaries during the initial upload for patients registered for more than nn days".
- 5. Select OK.
- **6.** You are prompted "Switching on SCR will allow Initial GP Summaries/GP Summary updates to be sent to patients' Summary Care Records. Do you want to continue?" select **Continue.**

GP Summ	nary
1	Switching on SCR will allow Initial GP Summaries / GP Summary updates to be sent to patients' Summary Care Records. Do you want to continue?
	Continue Cancel

7. You are then prompted "Are you certain you wish to turn GP Summary messaging ON?" select **Confirm.**

GP Summ	nary X
2	Are you certain you wish to turn GP Summary messaging ON?
	Confirm Cancel

- **8.** You must now log out of Vision for the change to take effect.
- **9.** When you log back in, you are now ready to start your Consent Migration then the initial upload.

Switching Off SCR

You may need to disable your SCRs functionality, for example, if your practice splits or merges with another practice, or you are having technical problems. Switching off SCR means that the existing patient's summaries are not updated. You should only use this functionality in extreme circumstances and ensure you have fully understood the implications before using it. Disabling SCR has a potential impact on the care your patients receive and it is possible that all patients should be written to, to confirm the practice is no longer updating their SCR. Once disabled, a "Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR" update should be run to add a message to the patient's summaries that the practice is no longer updating their SCR. See Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR

- **1.** From the Vision front screen go to **Options Setup**.
- 2. Select the System tab.
- **3.** Remove the tick from **Enable GP Summary**.
- 4. Select OK.
- **5.** You are prompted "You have chosen to switch off GP Summary messaging. If this switch remains off for a significant period of time, then you should run the Bulk Notification utility so that your patient's summaries clearly indicate to other users that they are no longer being updated. Do you want to continue? Select **Continue**.

GP Summ	ary
1	You have chosen to switch off GP Summary messaging. If this switch remains off for a significant period of time, then you should run the Bulk Notification utility so that your patient's summaries clearly indicate to other users that they are no longer being updated.
	Do you want to continue?
	Continue Cancel

6. You are then prompted "*Are you certain you wish to turn GP Summary messaging OFF*?" Select **Confirm.**



- **7.** SCR is now turned off. You must now log out of Vision for the change to take effect.
- **8.** When you log back in, you must now run the "Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR" update. See Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR

Overview of Patient Consent

Patients can opt to have a Summary Care Record on the Spine (they can choose to have just allergies and medication or allergies, medication and additional data), or can chose not to have an SCR. This must be recorded on the patient record (see Recording SCR Consent Preference). For patients without any consent preference, implied consent is assumed and medication and allergies are uploaded. All local consent preferences are uploaded to the Spine (Access Control Service - ACS) when the Consent Migration upload is run.

Overview of Managing the Summary

- The patient National Summary is accessible from the **Summary** Menu in **Consultation Manager**.
- The patient consent preference is stored locally (in Vision) and dissent is also stored on the Spine (ACS).
- If the patient consents to core data only, the Summary automatically contains current Repeat Medication, repeat medication discontinued in the last 6 months, acute prescription in the last 12 months, allergies, adverse reactions and intolerances.
- For patients who consent to core date and additional information, the summary automatically contains the core date and additional information Items. Additional information includes active problems, problems linked to medication, priority 1 medical histories, all immunisations. See *Additional Information* (page 68) for full details. Some sensitive data is excluded from the National summary, eg information pertaining to sexually transmitted diseases. These items are automatically withheld and are not sent to the Spine. See *Withheld Data* (page 69) for full details.
- Data that is automatically added cannot be manually withheld from the National Summary. However, data that has been automatically withheld can be manually added, if relevant and sent to the Spine.
- The National Summary is automatically updated when new data is added to the patient record in accordance with the patients consent preference. This update is automatically sent to the Spine when the patient's record is deselected.
- You can maintain a local summary in Consultation Manager for patients who have dissented from the SCR scheme, this is not sent to the Spine.

GP Summary Bulk Transmissions

This utility provides the tools required to enables you to send consent preferences and National Summary updates to the Spine as a bulk operation.

GP Summary Bulk Uploads

From **Vision - SCR - GP Summary Bulk uploads** of the following five options:

loads

you can now select one

- *Initial UpLoad* (page 15) This upload is a one-off process, which compiles an Initial National Summary for each eligible non-dissenting patient registered at your practice. This should be run at a time agreed with your CCG.
- *Bulk Update* (page 22) A new option which can be run if a large number of patients require their GP summary refreshing.
- Consent Migration (page 25) A new option which uploads patient SCR consent status from Vision to the Spine and processes some local changes to patient's consent.
- *Bulk Deregistration* (page 28) A new function to send an update summary and additional message when a group of patients leave the practice, ie when a practice splits.
- Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR (page 31) This new function enables you to send an update summary and additional text when the SCR function is disabled/switched off, for example when a practice closes. This upload is inactive until the SCR function is switched off, the upload then activates and can be run. See Enabling/Disabling GP Summary (page 10)



Note - You must be a **System Administrator** with the RBAC role **B0062** - **Schedule, manually start, manually stop and manually restart bulk uploads, including the initial upload**, and be logged in with your Smartcard to run the SCR bulk transmissions uploads. Once an upload is running you can remove your Smartcard, however, the 10 hour rule still applies.

Initial Upload

The Initial Upload should be run once SCR has been enabled. See *Enabling/Disabling GP Summary* (page 10) You are notified of your commencement date by your CCG. Before running the Initial Upload you should run Consent Migration to upload patients consent status to the Spine (ACS). See *Consent Migration* (page 25)

The Initial Upload compiles an Initial National Summary for each eligible nondissenting patient registered at your practice. See *Who is eligible?* (page 16) The Initial Upload is a one-off process that can be run in its entirety to completion, or be paused and resumed as many times as necessary.

Note - The **Initial Upload** can be run on any workstation (apart from the EDI machine). All users can operate Vision normally during the upload.

The initial upload only uploads initial National Summary messages containing core data only for eligible patients. Although it is possible to re-run the initial upload (Vision skips patients who already have an initial upload message), it is probably best to check your system for any patients who might have **erroneous FP69** and/or **erroneous applied status** before the primary initial upload is run.

Who is eligible?

The patients included in the Initial Upload process are those who:

- Are permanently registered with the practice (excluding applied for registration) at the point SCR was enabled.
- Have a new style NHS number.
- Do not have a current National Summary record (when a patient registers, a current GP summary is retrieved if they already have a National Summary.)
- Patients with an FP69 flag are not included in the Initial Upload process.
- Patients must be at least partially synchronised with PDS to be eligible (see SCR PDS Synchronisation (page 55)).

Note - patients who have expressed dissent are NOT included in the Initial Upload process.

Patients who are not permanent at the point of SCR switch on are not included in the initial upload but once "Permanent" a summary is automatically created or updated when they are next selected. See *New Permanently Registered Patients* (page 86) for further details

What information is sent in the Initial Upload?

The Initial Upload contains core data only.

```
Note - Consent status is checked during the Initial Upload but is not sent to the Spine.
```

Core Data

Only Core Data is included in the Initial Upload. Patients who consent to additional information have an Initial Summary containing core data only. Their summary is updated automatically to include the additional information when the patient's record is next accessed, for example, next time they see a clinician or next issue of a prescription.

Note - Patients with dissent recorded "9Ndo.00 Express Dissent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload", are excluded from the Initial Upload.

The following clinical information is known as Core Data (patient with the following):

 Current Repeat Medication - All active repeat medication which has not been discontinued in the last 6 months. If there is a Repeat Until Date specified, then this date must be in the future or within the last 6 months. If there is no Repeat Until Date, then the number of issues must be less than the maximum or the last issued must have been made within the last 6 months.

Inactive Repeats from GP2GP messages are NOT included in the SCR core data upload.

Current Repeat Medication - **Discontinued Repeat Medication** - A discontinued repeat master is included in the SCR message if it was discontinued in the last six month.

Current Acute Medication - all acute medication prescribed in the last 12 months excluding repeat issues.

OTC (Over The Counter) drugs and items prescribed elsewhere (i.e. hospital) is included in all of the drug categories.

• Allergies and Intolerances include suspected adverse reactions and allergies including allergies to drugs, foods and any other substances (this includes Allergies entered through the Allergies and Intolerances SDA and also Read coded allergies).

Note - Negative allergy entries are not sent as part of the SCR.

Note - If the patient's record does not contain one or any of the above data categories, the category description is uploaded as part of the summary stating "No relevant information available for this category."

Running the Initial Upload

Points to note for all practices before running the Initial Upload:

- Your Smartcard is required to run the Initial Upload, you can log out of Vision and remove your Smartcard if you wish, but the automatic 10 hour shutdown process applies. The upload process can be stopped and resumed as required.
- You must be a System Administrator with the RBAC role B0062 -Schedule, manually start, manually stop and manually restart bulk uploads, including the initial upload.

For AEROS practices, please make sure that you run your Initial Upload at the specific time allocated to you by the team. Also, **it is vital that you DO NOT terminate your session on the machine running the Initial Upload whilst the Initial Upload is still in process.**

From the Initial Upload menu, you can choose to Run, Resume, Re-run and resend Failed transmissions:

1. From the Vision front screen, go to the **SCR** tab.



2. Select GP Summary Bulk Uploads

- **<u>3.</u>** The GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen displays.
- **<u>4.</u>** From the Initial Upload menu, you now have the following options:

- **Run** This action sends a GP Summary Initial Upload for all eligible patients. This should only be run at a time and date agreed with HSCIC. Do you wish to proceed?
- **Resume** Continue with the initial upload?
- **Rerun** Some Initial Uploads have already been sent. This operation resends messages for all eligible patients. Do you wish to proceed?
- **Failed** This action reprocesses all failed initial uploads. Do you wish to proceed?



5. Select required option, for example, Run.

GP Summary Bulk Transmission	×
Initial Upload - Run	
This action will send a GP Summary Initial Upload for all eligible patients. This should on be run at a time and date agreed with HSCIC. Do you wish to proceed?	nly
Scheduling Scheduling options scheduling Scheduling Sch	
Start : Immediately 17/12/2014 at 12:17 Stop: 00:00 Resume: 23.59	
You may optionally limit this operation to a patient group.	
Group Name :	
Add a Group Name to run the process on only those patients specified in the group.	

- **<u>6.</u>** To start the process immediately, Select **OK.** Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).
- **7.** If you need to run the process on certain patients only you can use **Group Name**, see *Patient Group Option* (page 35) for further details.
- **8.** Select **OK** to start the process. Once running if you need to pause or stop the process, use the two buttons available at the bottom of the screen. See *How to Stop or Pause the Running Process* (page 36) for further details.

📴 GP Summary Bulk Transmission				×
Process: Initial Upload - Run Group: none Status: Running◀ Started a 05/02/2015 22:31:55	The selected Run Rerun or Failed p Running . When status changes t	n, Re proce com to S I	esume, ess is pleted the topped .	22:31 <hh:mm> <hh:mm></hh:mm></hh:mm>
Unprocessed I Sent: Sending: Failed: Not Required:	Patients:	0 0 0 0 2	The progree run is displa NOTE: Sen should be Z before closi ensure all n are sent.	as of the ayed here. ding ÆRO ing to nessages
N.B. All the data are pu More details can be fou Use the Stop and Sto Close buttons to pau or stop the process.	rely indicative. nd within the Custom Re p & ise Stop & Stop & C	eports Close	; module.	

9. When completed the Status changes to **Stopped.** You are prompted "*Process completed.*" select **OK**. See *Upload Completed/Finished* (page 37).

GP Summ	nary Bulk Transmission	×
(į)	Process completed.	
	ОК	

10. Use **Stop & Close**, to exit to the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen to select another process, or select the cross in the top right to exit the module, you are prompted *"Are you sure you want to exit the application?"*. Select **Yes**.

GP Summ	ary Bulk Transmission 🛛 🔀
?	Are you sure you want to exit the application?
	Yes No

Restarting the Initial Upload

When you are ready to restart the Initial Upload after pausing, Vision picks up from where it left off:

1. On the front screen of Vision, Select SCR – GP Summary Bulk Uploads



- 2. The GP Summary Bulk Transmission window appears.
- **<u>3.</u>** Double select on **Initial Upload Resume,** you are prompted "*Continue with the initial upload?*"
- 4. To start the process immediately, select OK. Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details, then select OK. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).

Re-running the Initial Upload

If the Initial Upload has already run to completion and you can run it again using the Initial Upload - Rerun process. This sends an Initial Upload for all active patients who are eligible.

If you want to reprocess patients whose previous Initial Upload failed, use the Failed utility rather than rerun the whole process again. See *Reprocess Failed Initial Uploads* (page 21)

Note - Even though the Initial Upload is intended as a one-off process, if you find that a percentage of your patients have not uploaded, you can re-run the upload as previously. See *Running the Bulk Initial Upload* (page 17).

To rerun the Initial Upload for all active patients:

1. On the front screen of Vision, Select SCR – GP Summary Bulk Uploads



- 2. The GP Summary Bulk Transmission window appears.
- **3.** Double click on **Initial Upload Rerun,** you are prompted "Some Initial Uploads have already been sent. This operation will resend messages for all eligible patients. Do you wish to proceed?"
- 4. To start the process immediately, select OK. Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details, then select OK. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).

Reprocess Failed Initial Uploads

If during the previous run of the Initial Upload some patient uploads failed, these can be reprocessed using the Initial Upload - Failed process.

Prior to this run the SCR Reporter Initial Upload report which identifies failed patients, you can create a group of these patients and check their records and resolve the problem causing the failed process. See *Initial Upload Report* (page 40)

To run the failed process:

1. On the front screen of Vision, Select SCR – GP Summary Bulk Uploads



- 2. The GP Summary Bulk Transmission window appears.
- **3.** Double click on **Initial Upload Failed,** you are prompted "*This action will reprocess all failed initial uploads. Do you wish to proceed?*"
- 4. To start the process immediately, select OK. Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details, then select OK. See Scheduling Options (page 35).

New patients

If a new patient is made permanent before the **Initial Upload** is completed, but after SCR functionality has been enabled, they are not included in the Initial Upload.

Bulk Update

New tools have been added to enable you to send up to date SCRs in bulk to the Spine. This is useful, for example, if a large number of patients need a refresh of their existing SCR.

To run the Bulk Update utility:

1. Go to Vision Front Screen - SCR - GP Summary Bulk Uploads



- 2. The GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen displays.
- **3.** From the Bulk Update menu, you now have the following options:
 - **Run** This action manually sends a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records of all eligible patients at this practice. Do you wish to proceed?
 - Resume Continue with the bulk refresh?
 - **Rerun** This action manually sends a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records of all eligible patients at this practice. Do you wish to proceed?
 - **Failed** This action reprocesses all failed updates from the previous bulk refresh. Do you wish to proceed?



4. Select the required option, for example, Run.

GP Summary Bulk Transmission	×
Standard Updates - Run	
This action will manually send a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records of all eligible patients at this practice. Do you wish to proceed?	1
Scheduling Scheduling Scheduling Scheduling	
Start : Immediately I7/12/2014 at 12:17 Stop: 00:00 Resume: 23.59	
You may optionally limit this operation to a patient group.	
Group Name :	
Add a Group Name to run the process on only those patients specified in the group.	

- **5.** To start the process immediately, select **OK.** Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).
- **<u>6.</u>** If you need to run the process on certain patients only you can use **Group Name**, see *Patient Group Option* (page 35) for further details.

7. Select **OK** to start the process. Once running if you need to pause or stop the process, use the two buttons available at the bottom of the screen. See *How to Stop or Pause the Running Process* (page 36) for further details.

🚺 GP Summary Bulk Transmission			X
Process: Standard Updates - Run Group: none Status: Running Started a 05/02/2015 22:31:55	The selected Rerun or Faile Running . Whe status change	Run, I d proc en co es to s	Resume, cess is mpleted the Stopped .
Unprocessed Pa Sent: Sending: Failed: Not Required:	atients:	0 0 0 0 2	The progress of the run is displayed here. NOTE: Sending should be ZERO before closing to ensure all messages are sent.
N.B. All the data are pure More details can be found Use the Stop and Stoj Close buttons to paus or stop the process.	dy indicative. d within the Custom I p & se op Stop 8	Reports	: module.

8. When completed the Status changes to **Stopped.** You are prompted "*Process completed.*" select **OK**. See *Upload Completed/Finished* (page 37).

GP Summ	ary Bulk Transmission	X
(į)	Process completed.	
	OK	

9. Use **Stop & Close**, to exit to the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen to select another process, or select the cross in the top right to exit the module, you are prompted *"Are you sure you want to exit the application?"* Select **Yes**.

GP Summary Bulk Transmission 🛛 🔀				
2	Are you sure you want to exit the application?			
	Yes No			

Consent Migration

This process should be run on your SCR go-live day or for existing practices immediately following installation of DLM 483. The Consent Migration upload sends all dissenting preferences stored in Vision to the Spine. It also performs the following changes to the local record:

- Change legacy Read codes to the New Codes.
- For patients with an existing SCR on the Spine, but no consent record locally, Implied Consent **9Ndl. Implied consent for core Summary Care Record dataset upload** is added.

Note - For patients with 'Dissent' recorded on the Spine but not in Vision, no ACS upload is sent. When next selected in Consultation Manager the patient has an ACS mismatch. This must be resolved to ensure no SCR updates are sent for dissenting patients.

Patients with no existing SCR on the Spine and no consent preference specified by the patient, Vision assumes implied consent. This displays in the local record as "*No Preference Expressed*". The patients SCR contains Core data only.

The patients consent is then checked each time the patient is selected in Consultation Manager as part of the patient synchronisation criteria. If the patient has dissented, but there are differences between the spine and the local record, an ACS mismatch message displays and must be resolved.

Patients with the original legacy Read codes for consent, used in the initial version of SCR, are converted to the new codes during the Consent Migration process the new dissent Read codes are then updated to the ACS.

Consent Status	Local Legacy Read Code	New Read Code following Migration
Legacy Dissent	93C3. Refused consent for upload to national shar electronic rec	9Ndo. Express dissent for Summary Care Record dataset upload
Legacy Consent93C2. Consent given for upload to national shared electronic rec		9Ndn. Express consent for core and additional SCR dataset upload

The details are:

Running Consent Migration

To run the Consent Migration utility:



- 1. Go to Vision Front Screen SCR GP Summary Bulk Uploads
- 2. The GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen displays.
- **3.** From the Consent Migration menu, you now have the following options:
 - **Run** This action updates ACS with the locally held consent preference values where required. All active patients are scanned. Do you with to proceed?
 - **Resume** Continue with Consent Migration?
 - **Rerun** This action updates ACS with the locally held consent preference values where required. All active patients are scanned. Do you wish to proceed?
 - **Failed** This action reprocesses all failed consent migrations from the previous attempt. Do you wish to proceed?



4. Double click to select the required option, for example, **Run**.

GP Summary Bulk Transmission	×			
ConsentMigration - Run				
This action will update ACS with the locally held consent preference values where required. All active patients will be scanned. Do you wish to proceed?				
Scheduling options enable you to set the start, stop and resume date and times.				
Start : Immediately Immediately 17/12/2014 at 12:17				
Stop: 00:00 Resume: 23.59				
You may optionally limit this operation to a patient group.				
Group Name :				
Add a Group Name to run the process on only those patients specified in the group.				

- **5.** To start the process immediately, select **OK.** Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).
- **<u>6.</u>** If you need to run the process on certain patients only you can use **Group Name**, see *Patient Group Option* (page 35) for further details.
- **7.** Select **OK** to start the process. Once running if you need to pause or stop the process, use the two buttons available at the bottom of the screen. See *How to Stop or Pause the Running Process* (page 36) for further details.

🚺 GP Summary Bulk Transmission			×
Process: ConsentMigration - Run Group: none Status: Running ◀ Started a 05/02/2015 22:31:55	The selected I Rerun or Failed Running . Whe status change	Run, I d proc en co es to	Resume, cess is mpleted the Stopped .
Unprocessed Pa	atients:	0	The progress of the
Sent:		0	run is displayed here. NOTE: Sending
Sending:		0	should be ZERO
Failed:		0	ensure all messages
Not Required:		2	are sent.
N.B. All the data are pure More details can be found Use the Stop and Stop Close buttons to paus or stop the process.	ely indicative. d within the Custom F se op Stop &	Reports	: module.

8. When completed the Status changes to **Stopped.** You are prompted "*Process completed.*" select **OK**. See *Upload Completed/Finished* (page 37).

GP Summ	GP Summary Bulk Transmission 🛛 🗙				
(į)	Process completed.				
	ОК				

9. Use **Stop & Close**, to exit to the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen to select another process, or select **Close** in the top right to exit the module, you are prompted *"Are you sure you want to exit the application?"* . select **Yes**.

GP Summ	ary Bulk Transmission 🛛 🔀
2	Are you sure you want to exit the application?
	Yes No

Bulk Deregistration

This new functionality sends a de-registration SCR update for multiple patients. You need to identify the patients who are being transferred out following a practice split, then create a group of those patients. This group is then used when running this update. An updated SCR is sent to the Spine with additional text indicating that the practice has split and the patients are no longer registered.

Note - Patient group is mandatory for this update.

To run the Bulk De-registration utility:

1. Go to Vision Front Screen - SCR - GP Summary Bulk Uploads



- **2.** The GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen displays.
- **3.** From the Bulk De-registration menu, you now have the following options:
 - **Run** This action manually sends a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records for all patients in the specified patient group. Each update is annotated to indicate that the patient's is no longer registered at this practice. Do you wish to proceed?
 - Resume Continue with No Longer Registered Notification?
 - **Rerun** This action manually sends a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records for all patients in the specified patient group. Each update is annotated to indicate that the patient is no longer registered at this practice. Do you wish to proceed?
 - **Failed** This action reprocesses all failed updates from the previous 'No Longer Registered' update. Do you wish to proceed?

GP Summary Bulk Transmission	x
GP Summary Bulk Transmission Initial Upload Run Resume Rerun Failed Bulk Update Run Resume Rerun Failed Consent Migration Run Resume Rerun Failed Bulk Deregistration Run Resume Rerun Failed Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR	× -
Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR Run Resume Rerun Failed	
Falled	

<u>4.</u> Select the required option, for example **Run**.

📴 GP Summary Bulk Transmission	X			
Bulk Deregistration - Run				
This action will manually send a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records for a patients in the specified patient group. Each update will be annotated to indicate that the patient's is no longer registered at this practice. Do you wish to proceed?	 2			
Scheduling Scheduling Scheduling Scheduling				
Start : Immediately 17/12/2014 at 12:17 Stop: 00:00 Resume: 23.59				
You may optionally limit this operation to a patient group.				
Group Name :				
Add a Group Name to run the process on only those patients specified in the group.				

- **5.** To start the process immediately, select **OK.** Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).
- **<u>6.</u>** If you need to run the process on certain patients only you can use **Group Name**, see *Patient Group Option* (page 35) for further details.
- **7.** Select **OK** to start the process. Once running if you need to pause or stop the process, use the two buttons available at the bottom of the screen. See *How to Stop or Pause the Running Process* (page 36) for further details.

🚺 GP Summary Bulk Transmission			×
Process: Bulk Deregistration - Run Group: TESTDEREG Status: Running ◀ Started a 05/02/2015 22:31:55	The selected R Rerun or Failed Running . Whe status changes	Run, F l prod n coi s to s	Resume, cess is mpleted the Stopped.
Unprocessed Pa Sent: Sending: Failed: Not Required:	itients:	0 0 0 0 2	The progress of the run is displayed here. NOTE: Sending should be ZERO before closing to ensure all messages are sent.
N.B. All the data are pure More details can be found Use the Stop and Stop Close buttons to paus or stop the process.	ly indicative. I within the Custom R Se Sp Stop &	eports Close	module.

8. When completed the Status changes to **Stopped.** You are prompted "*Process completed.*" select **OK**. See *Upload Completed/Finished* (page 37).

GP Summary Bulk Transmission		
(į)	Process completed.	
	ОК	

9. Use Stop & Close, to exit to the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen to

select another process, or select **Close** in the top right to exit the module, you are prompted *"Are you sure you want to exit the application?"*. Select **Yes**.



Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR

For practices who are closing and no longer be contributing to SCR, this new function enables you to bulk send a GP Summary update for all qualifying patients at the practice with an additional message indicating that the practice is no longer contributing to SCR. This can only be run once the SCR function is disabled/Switched off. See *Enabling/Disabling GP Summary* (page 10)

Note - Once SYS has disabled SCR, login with a smart card to access GP Summary Bulk Transmission - Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR.

Disabling SCR functionality should only be used in extreme circumstances and you should ensure that you have fully understood the implications before disabling it. Switching off SCR has a potential impact on the care your patients receive and it is possible that all patients should be written to, to confirm the practice is no longer updating their SCR.

To run the Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR utility:



- 1. Go to Vision Front Screen SCR GP Summary Bulk Uploads
- **2.** The GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen displays.
- **3.** From the Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR menu, you now have the following options:
 - **Run** This action manually sends a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records of all eligible patients at this practice. Each update is annotated to indicate that the patient's practice is no longer contributing and no further updates are expected. Do you wish to proceed?
 - Resume Continue with Ending Contribution Notification?
 - **Rerun** This action manually sends a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records of all eligible patients at this practice. Each update is annotated to indicate that the patient's practice is no longer contributing and no further updates are expected. Do you wish to proceed?
 - **Failed** This action reprocesses all failed updates from the previous 'No Longer Registered' update. Do you wish to proceed?



Note - This function is not available until SCR has been disabled. See *Enabling/Disabling GP Summary* (page 10).

4. Select the required option, for example **Run**.

🚺 GP Summary B	ulk Transmission	×			
Ending Contribution - Run					
This action will manually send a GP summary update to the Summary Care Records of all eligible patients at this practice. Each update will be annotated to indicate that the patient's practice is no longer contributing and no further updates are expected. Do you wish to proceed?					
	-Scheduling	Scheduling options enable you to set the start, stop and resume date and times.			
	Start : • Imme • 17/1:	ediately 2/2014 at 12:17			
	Stop: 00: Resume: 23.	:00 :59			
You may optionally limit this operation to a patient group.					
Group Name :					
Add a Group process on or specified in t	Name to run the nly those patients he group.	Click OK to start. OK			

5. To start the process immediately, select **OK.** Or set an alternate start, stop or resume time, add the required details. See *Scheduling Options* (page 35).

- **<u>6.</u>** If you need to run the process on certain patients only you can use **Group Name**, see *Patient Group Option* (page 35) for further details.
- **7.** Select **OK** to start the process. Once running if you need to pause or stop the process, use the two buttons available at the bottom of the screen. See *How to Stop or Pause the Running Process* (page 36) for further details.

Process: Group: Status: Started a	Ending Contribution- Run none Running 05/02/2015 22:31:55	Stat scheduled for: 22:31 The selected Run, Resume, Rerun or Failed process is Running . When completed the status changes to Stopped .		
	Unprocessed Pa Sent: Sending: Failed: Not Required:	tients:	0 0 0 0 2	The progress of the run is displayed here. NOTE: Sending should be ZERO before closing to ensure all messages are sent.
u c o	N.B. All the data are purel More details can be found the Stop and Stop Nose buttons to paus r stop the process.	y indicative. within the Custom I e p Stop 8	Reports	; module.

8. When completed the Status changes to **Stopped.** You are prompted "*Process completed.*" select **OK**. See *Upload Completed/Finished* (page 37).



9. Use **Stop & Close**, to exit to the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen to select another process, or select the cross in the top right to exit the module, you are prompted *"Are you sure you want to exit the application?"*. Select **Yes**.

GP Summary Bulk Transmission 🛛 🔀					
?	Are you sure you want to exit the application?				
	Yes	No			

Upload Options

Scheduling Options

Select from the following options if required:

- Start There are two options:
 - Immediately Starts the run process immediately.
 - **dd/mm/yyyy at hh:mm** By default this is the current date and time, change to your required start date and time to defer the run.
- **Stop** By default this is **00:00**, change to a specific time if you want to schedule the run to stop, for example at the start of surgery.
- **Resume** By default this is **23.59**, change to a specific time if you want to schedule the run to resume, for example, at the end of surgery.

Important - If you schedule start and/or stop times the program must be left running on the workstation. You can remove your Smartcard once the process has started, but the 10 hour rule still applies.

Patient Group Option

If you want to limit which patients are processed during the upload, you can create a patient group and use the group to specify which patients are used for the selected process.

Note - Patient group is mandatory when running the Bulk De-ristration update.

To create a group:

- **1.** Identify the patients required for the upload. This can be done using an existing group in Clinical Audit, or can be created using an Ad-hoc search.
- **2.** To save a Clinical Audit group to Patient Groups, select the Clinical Audit icon identify required audit line, select **OK** to save.
- In an Ad-hoc search, create the search to find the required patients, to save to a group double select the Group Output line. You are prompted to add a Group Name and Group Description.
- **<u>4.</u>** Make a note of the Group Name, this is required in the upload process to identify specific patients.

During the Upload process you can enter the group name:

- **1.** Having selected an upload, for example, Initial Upload, then selected the operation required, for example, Run, you can add a group name to specify which patient records are to be uploaded.
- 2. Type the Group Name in the box, for example, DRXPATS. This displays in capitals, or use CTRL+C to copy the group name then paste it into the Group Name box using CTRL+V. Or right click in the box to access the menu.

GP Summary Bulk Transmission
Initial Upload - Run
This action will send a GP Summary Initial Upload for all eligible patients. This should only be run at a time and date agreed with HSCIC. Do you wish to proceed?
Scheduling Start : Immediately Immediately Immediately Immediately <thimmediately< th=""> <!--</th--></thimmediately<>
You may optionally limit this operation to a patient group.
Group Name : Cut Ctrl+X Copy Ctrl+C Paste Ctrl+V
Cancel OK

<u>3.</u> Select **OK** to start your run/rerun/resume/failed process.

How to Stop or Pause the Running Process

During the Run process, you can stop the upload using one of the following buttons:

🚺 GP Summ	ary Bulk Transmission		×		
Process:	Initial Upload - Run	Start scheduled for:	09:41		
Group:	none	Stop scheduled for:	<hh:mm></hh:mm>		
Status:	Running	Resume scheduled for:	<hh:mm></hh:mm>		
Started a	10/02/2015 09:41:41				
	Unprocessed Patients:	0			
	Sent:	0			
	Sending:	0			
	Failed:	0			
	Not Required:	36			
N.B. All the data are purely indicative. More details can be found within the Custom Reports module.					

• **Stop** - This pauses the run, you then need to use the Stop & Close button to exit the screen.
• **Stop & Close -** This stops the run process and exits you to the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen, where you can choose to run, resume, rerun or process failed messages.

To exit the GP Summary Bulk Transmission screen select **Close** in the top right, you are prompted *"Are you sure you want to exit the application?"*. Select **Yes**.

GP Summ	ary Bulk Transmission 🔀
?	Are you sure you want to exit the application?
	Yes No

Upload Completed/Finished

When completed, the status is "**Stopped**", you are prompted "*Process completed*." select **OK**.



The following the results are displayed:

🧃 GP Summ	ary Bulk Transmission		×
Process: Group: Status: Started a	Initial Upload - Run none Stopped //	Start scheduled for: Stop scheduled for: Resume scheduled for:	11:25 <hh:mm> <hh:mm></hh:mm></hh:mm>
	Unprocessed Patients:	0	
	Sent: Sending:	3 0	
	Failed: Not Required:	7 263	
	N.B. All the data are purely indical More details can be found within t	tive. he Custom Reports module.	
	Stop	Stop & Close	

- **Unprocessed Patients** No processing has been attempted for these patients. This should be zero when the upload has finished.
- **Sent** Messages/Consent records successfully sent to the Spine.
- **Sending** In the process of sending. This should be zero when the upload has finished.

- **Failed** Failed to send the SCR/Consent to the Spine.
- **Not Required** A SCR/Consent was not required for the patient, for example, they are not eligible for SCR.

Note - Check that sending is ZERO prior to closing. If a number displays the summaries are in the process of sending, wait for the number to refresh to zero before exiting.

Training TIP - Use the SCR Reporting tools to identify patients who are failed or for reasons why they are in the Not Required group (ie Ineligible patients). See *Ineligible Patients* (page 38) and SCR Reporting Module in the on-screen help for further details.

Once you have checked the failed patients records in SCR Reporter, you can run the failed process for that upload for example,. Initial Upload - Failed.

Ineligible Patients

When the upload is complete there may be some patients identified as **Failed** patients or patients **Not Required**

🚺 GP Summ	nary Bulk Transmission		×
Process: Group: Status: Started a	Initial Upload - Run none Stopped //::	Start scheduled for: Stop scheduled for: Resume scheduled for:	11:25 <hh:mm> <hh:mm></hh:mm></hh:mm>
	Unprocessed Patients: Sent: Sending: Failed: Not Required: N.B. All the data are purely indicative. More details can be found within the Out	0 3 0 7 263 istom Reports module.	
	StopSto	op & Close	

- Failed Failed to send the SCR/Consent to the Spine.
- Not Required A SCR/Consent was not required for the patient, for example, they are not eligible for SCR.

Patients in these categories may have one of the following reasons for being failed or ineligible:

- An Unlinked patient record with an PDS/ACS mismatch.
- Their record may have been in use during the upload process so their record was skipped.
- They have an existing National Summary so they are excluded (Initial Summary).
- They have an active FP69 Flag.
- Sensitive records are classed as not required.
- Patients with a consent preference of Dissent are ineligible.

Use the SCR Reporter to identify the patients and try to resolve the problem. Once resolved you can run the upload again using the Failed process to rerun previously failed uploads, or Rerun to run the upload again. You can use the Patient group option and create a group of the patients you have resolved and use this when rerunning the upload. See *Patient Group Option* (page 35)

SCR Reporter

The SCR Reporter utility reports on updates to the SCR, these may be sent from Consultation Manager as new data is added to the patient's record or when running the GP Summary Bulk Transmissions. For example, this enables you to identify patients who were ineligible for an Initial Summary. Once identified, you can use the information to check the patient's details and resolve the problem that may be preventing them from having a National Summary.

SCR Reporter

A new reporting module, which enables you to report of GP Summary Bulk Uploads

💦 SCR Reporter			_ 🗆 ×
Report:	Query parameters:		
Initial Upload	L dool brances		
Updates Concert Minutian			
Consent Migration			
	Results:		
		Create Group from patients	Export results for selected report
			F 3
			Exit

is available from Vision Front Screen- SCR - Other Reports

Using SCR Reporter, you can produce reports for the following categories:

- Initial Upload (page 40) Reports on the Initial Upload.
- **Updates** (page **Error! Bookmark not defined.**) Reports on SCR updates sent from Consultation Manager and on the following Upload processes: Bulk Update, Bulk De-registration and the Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR uploads.
- **Consent Migration** (page 42) Reports on the Consent Migration.

Initial Upload Report

This report enables you to search for messaging errors or find ineligible patients for example, that were identified or occurred during the Initial Upload.

To run the report:

- 1. Go to Vision Front Screen SCR Other Reports
- **2.** This opens the **SCR Reporter** module.
- 3. Select Initial Upload.

👢 SCR Reporter	
Report:	Query parameters:
Report: Initial Upload Updates Consent Migration	Batches Report On GV02/2015 17:02:15 O5/02/2015 11:20:09 O5/02/2015 11:20:50 O5/02/2015 12:36:08 O9:02/2015 12:36:08 O9:02/2015 10:14:33 10/02/2015 09:41:54 Select the required batches button if the required upload is not listed. Intervent Refresh Batches Messages without a transport acknowledgement Patients Patients Heigible Patients Patients without a transport acknowledgement Patients Negative application acknowledgement Patients Patients Heigible Patients without a transport acknowledgement Patients without a transport acknowledgement Patients Patients Heast application acknowledgement Patients Iteast on petcation acknowledgement Patients Iteast on pete
	Results: Select Report On items to include in the report. Use the Select all button to report on all. Once selected, click the Run Report button. The results are displayed here. Use the Create Group from patients button or Export result for selected report Create Group from patients
	Exit
4. Highlight or	ne or more of the listed batches, select Refresh Batches



5. Then select one or more of the listed Report On options, for example,

Messages not created. S	Select Select	all Select all	to include all report
on items and Clear all	Clear all	to remove all se	lections.

- **<u>6.</u>** Select **Run Report Run Report**. The results are listed in the window below.
- **7.** The report can be saved as the following outputs:
 - Create Group from patients
 Create Group from patients...
 Creates a patient group in Vision. See Create a Patient Group (page 43)

Export results for selected report...

Export results for selected report Creates a .csv file that can be used in Microsoft Excel. See Export As CSV File (page 44)

8. Select Exit to close.

Training Tip - Search for Patients Ineligible to find patients for whom an Initial Upload was not sent.

Consent Migration

This report enables you to search for errors that occurred during the Consent Migration processing.

To run the report:



- **2.** This opens the **SCR Reporter** module.
- 3. Select Consent Migration.



4. Select one or more of the listed batches, select Refresh Batches

Refresh Batches if the required batch isn't listed. select Select all Clear all to remove all selections.

5. Then select one or more of the listed Report On options, for example,
 Messages not created. Select Select all Select all to include all report on items and Clear all Clear all to remove all selections.

6. Select **Run Report .** The results are listed in the window below.

7. The report can be saved as the following outputs:

- Create Group from patients
 Create Group from patients...
 Creates a patient group in Vision. See Create a Patient Group (page 43)
- Export results for selected report Creates a .csv file that can be used in Microsoft Excel. See *Export As CSV File* (page 44)

8. Select **Exit** to close.

Training Tip - Search for ACS update failed to find patients whose consent preference has not been uploaded onto the Spine.

Reporting Options

Create a Patient Group

To save the output of a report as a Vision patient group:

Once you have run the required report, select Create Group from patients
 Create Group from patients...

					1=1 and
6 SCR Reporter					
Report	Query parameters:				
Initial Upload	Batches		 Report On 		
Consent Migration	☑ 04/02/2015 17:02:15		Messages not crea	ited	
Consent migration	Ø 05/02/2015 11:20:09		Messages not sent		
	05/02/2015 11:20:50				
	05/02/2015 11:20:30		Messages without	an application acknowledgement	.
	05/02/2015 12:32:12		Messages without	a transpillation acknowledgement	·
	00/02/2015 12:30:00		Messages without	a transport acknowledgement	
	10/02/2015 10:14:55		Defente Claible	on acknowledgments received	
	10/02/2013 03:41:34		Patients Eligible		
			Patients meligible	und a magazifu a palunau ladaamama	.
			Patients triat receiv	reu a negative acknowledgemen	`
			Patients without an	application acknowledgement	
				uanspolit acknowledgement	
			To run report, select at lea	ast one batch,	
	SCR Reporter		t one report	item.	
	Cle		S	elect all Run Rep	ort
	Retrieving report details for patie	nts. Please wait			
	Results:	Create group from pati	ients	×	
	Result de				
	Messages not created	citoup name			
	Messages not sent	Genun description:			
	Messages without a transport acknowledger				
	Messages without a dansport acknowledge	emer			
To spyle the regults as	Negative application acknowledgments-rece	ved	OK	Cancel	
a patient group click	Patients Eligible				
Create Croup from	Patients Failed	0			
natients You are	Patients without a transport acknowledgeme	* 0			
prompted to add a	Patients without an application acknowledge	ment 0			
Group name and	Positive application asknowledgments receiv	ed O			
description.					
					0
		Create	Group from patients	Export results for selected	report
					Exit

- **2.** You are prompted to add a Group name and Group Description, for example, group name: IU REPORT, group description: Initial Upload Report.
- 3. Select OK to save.
- **4.** You are prompted "*Patient group created*".

	×
Patient group crea	ated
ОК	

5. Select OK.

6. Select one of the other available reports, or select **Exit C** SCR Reporter.

to close

Exit

7. The patient group can now be used in Vision. For example use the group in Patient Groups to add a reminder to all the records. Or select the group in Consultation Manager, using the **Select a Patient group** option from the Consultation menu. This enables you to load each patients medical record to try to identify the problem for example, a PDS mismatch.

Export As CSV File

To save the output of a report as a .csv file that can be used in Microsoft Excel:

1. Once you have run the required report, select Export results for selected



lo SCR Reporter			
Report:	Query parameters:		
Unitiai Opioad Undates	Batches	Report On	
Consent Migration	Save As	? :	×
Lonsent migration	Save As Save in: PROGRAM My Recent Documents Desktop My Documents My Documents My Documents My Nomputer Save as type: csv files Patients ineligible Patients without a transport acknowledgements receiv	e default location to save if file to is: 0:\program. Use e down arrow to select an ernative location. e report type is used the File name, type alternative if required. ck Save. Save Cancel 162 nt 0 ment 0 red 0	S pplication acknowledgement naport acknowledgement sknowledgments received negative acknowledgement jort acknowledgement ne batch, tall Run Report To save the result as a csv file, click Export results for selected report. The Save As window opens.
			*
		Create Group from patients	Export results for selected report
			Exit

- **2.** The Save As window opens. The default location to save to is O:\program, use the down arrow to select an alternative location to save the file to.
- **3.** The report type is used for a File name for example, InitialUpload. Type an alternative file name if required.
- 4. Select Save.
- **5.** If you have included numerous batches you may be prompted "*Results will retrieved for report InitialUpload for all batches. This might take some-time depending upon the size of the data. Do you wish to continue?*" select **Yes**.

Export detailed results		×
Results will retrieved for report InitialUpload for all batches.	This might take some-time depending upon the size of the data.	Do you wish to continue?
	Yes	

6. A progress bar displays.

SCR Repo	rter			
Retrievir	ig report deta	ils. Please wait.		
1				

<u>7.</u> You are prompted "*Details exported to (the selected location)*".

SCRRepo	rter 🔀
(į)	Details exported to O:\PROGRAM\Updates.csv
	ОК

- 8. Select OK.
- **9.** Select one of the other available reports, or select **Exit** SCR Reporter.

to close

Exit

10. To view the csv file, open Microsoft Excel, select Open from the File menu and locate the saved file.

Consent Preference for SCR

The patient must have a consent status recorded for SCR messaging. This can be recorded prior to your SCR Go-live, see *Recording Consent Prior to SCR Go Live* (page 46).

Following your SCR Go-live, you are required to run a process called Consent Migration, this process copies locally held dissent preferences to the Spine. Consent preferences are now part of the patient synchronisation process. Each time a patient is selected in Consultation Manager, their consent status is checked with the Spine, if the patients consent is dissent on the Spine or in the local record, but not both, an Access Control Service (ACS) mismatch message is created. See Consent Migration for further details.

Once you are live if the patient decides to opt out of SCR, recording a consent preference of dissent automatically updates the Spine. The patient's record is updated. Patients who dissent have a local record (National Summary) but this is not sent to the Spine. No SCR is available for the patient on the Spine. See *Recording Consent* (page 46) and *Local summaries for dissenting patients* (page 53)

Recording Consent Prior to SCR Go Live

Patient Consent can be recorded prior to the Consent Migration process, which should be run at Go-live. See Consent Migration

There are two places that SCR consensual status can be recorded - either under Preference in the Patient Details tab or by entering a Read code.

Recording Consent

All patients have a consent status in their patient record. They can specify a specific consent preference which can be recorded in their records. Patients without a specific consent have the following details displayed:

 No Preference Expressed - Displays in Consultation Manager -Patient Details - Preference, or National Summary -Preferences. This is assumed by Vision to be Implied Consent and their SCR includes current repeat medication, current acute medication and all allergies and adverse reactions.

During your Go-Live, running the process called Consent Migration sends all locally recorded dissent records to the Spine. It also adds Implied Consent, using the Read code **9NdI.00 Implied Consent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload** to a patients record if the patient has an existing SCR and no previously recorded consent.

The patients consent is then checked each time a patient is selected as part of the patient synchronisation criteria. If the patient has dissented, but there are differences between the spine and the local record, an ACS mismatch message displays and must be resolved.

Note - To record consent a Smartcard login and RBAC business function B0020 are required. An existing consent can be changed whilst offline, although the update is not sent until you login with your Smartcard. To preview or print the SCR or view the consent history the business function B0370 is required, this also gives you the same functionality whilst offline.

- To change the patient's preference:
 - **<u>1.</u>** Go to **Vision Consultation Manager**, select a patient and start a consultation.
 - **2.** Double click on the consent status if displayed in the alert pane, or select **Summary National Summary**.



אר אשר אחר ביווי) ביניבי לסטלפי אחר אחרואר וואר					
Consultation	Summary	Guidelines	Add	List	Ta
🗵 >† 🐐 🎕	View Pa	tient Record		F1(0
	Medical	Overview			
Initial Filter	Current	ly Relevant			
🖳 🖳 4 Problem	Alerts				
🚽 🖻 27 Consu	l Patient	Details			
🛛 💐 Drug Allerg	Prevent	ion Display			
ୁ ନ Recalls an	Nationa	l Summary			

3. The patients consent preference can be updated via the **Preferences** Preferences button on the National Summary.

Patient Consent Preference - Summary Care Reco	ord		
Decision to have a Summary Care Record C Implied consent for medication, allergies, and adverse	e reactions only		
C Express consent for medication, allergies, and adverse	e reactions only		
C Express consent for medication, allergies, adverse rea	actions, AND additiona	al information	
C Express dissent (opted out) - Patient does not want a	Summary Care Record	d	
Comments:			
			<u> </u>
OK Cancel	Preview	History	

- **<u>4.</u>** Depending on the preference expressed by the patient select one of the following:
 - Express consent for medication, allergies, and adverse reactions only - The following Read code is recorded in the patient record: 9Ndm. Express consent for core Summary Care Record dataset upload. Additional information and withheld items are greyed out.
 - Express consent for medication, allergies, adverse reactions, AND additional information - This is recorded in the patient record with the following Read code: 9Ndn. Express consent for core and additional SCR dataset upload. Additional information and withheld items are displayed.
 - Express dissent (opted out) Patient does not want a Summary Care Record - This is recorded in the patients record with the following Read code: 9Ndo. Express dissent for Summary Care Record dataset upload. No SCR is sent for this patient.
- 5. Select OK.
- **6.** You are prompted "You are about to change the patient's Summary Care Record consent preference. You should be sure the patient understands the implication of their choice before changing it." Select **Proceed** to change the preference.



- **7.** The patients consent preference has now been changed and can be viewed on the National Summary tab, the alerts pane and the Read code has been added to medical history.
- **8.** If you record dissent, this is sent to the Spine (ACS), when the patient is deselected.

Consent Preference Read Codes

When a preference is selected, one of the following Read codes is recorded in a Medical History entry on the patient record.

- 9NdI.00 Implied Consent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set
 Upload
- 9Ndm.00 Express Consent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload
- 9Ndn.00 Express Consent for Core and Additional Summary Care Record Data Set Upload
- 9Ndo.00 Express Dissent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload

Note - 9Ndl.00 Implied Consent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload cannot be selected from the Consent Preference screen. It is added as part of the Consent Migration process for patients with an existing SCR. You can manually add the consent to a patient's record by adding a medical history using the Implied consent Read code.

If you have previously recorded SCR consent using the old consent preference Read codes, now known as the Legacy Read codes, these are converted during the Consent Migration upload.

The legacy Read codes are:

- 93C2.00 The patient wants to have a Summary Care Record, this is changed to 9Ndn.00 Express Consent for Core and Additional Summary Care Record Data Set Upload
- 93C3.00 The patient does not want to have a Summary Care Record, this is changed to 9Ndo.00 Express Dissent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload.

Preview and Compare the SCR

When changing a patients consent preference you can preview the data that would be included in the Summary Care Record based on the consent selected. You have the option to compare the preview to the Current Summary Record and if required the preview can be printed.

Note - You cannot Preview or Compare summaries for patients who dissent (opt out).

To preview:

- **<u>1.</u>** Go to **Vision Consultation Manager**, select a patient and start a consultation.
- **2.** Double click on the consent status displayed in the alert pane, or select **Summary National Summary**.
- **3.** Select **Preferences** on the National Summary tab.

Patient Lonsent Preference -	Summary Lare Re	cord		
Decision to have a Summary Car	e Record			
C Implied consent for medication	n, allergies, and adver	se reactions only	Select one of	the
C Express consent for medicati	on, allergies, and adve	rse reactions only	consent prefe	rences,
Express consent for medicati	on, allergies, adverse r	eactions, AND addition	the data that	will be
C Express dissent (opted out) -	Patient does not want	a Summary Care Reco	n included in the	e SCR.
Comments:		/		
		/		
		/		
or	Cancel	Preview	History	
1				

- 4. Select the required consent preference and select **Preview**.
- **5.** The Local Summary Preview window displays, showing the potential summary for the patient.



- **<u>6.</u>** To print the Preview select **Print**, the Print dialog displays, select **Print** to send to the printer.
- 7. To Compare the Preview with the existing SCR, select Compare.
- 8. The SCR Comparison View displays showing the potential and current summaries, side by side. To print the Comparison select **Print**, the print dialog displays, select **Print** to send to the printer.

SCR Comparison View	
Potential Summary	Current Summary Record
General Practice Summary	General Practice Summary
Sourced from the patient's General Practice record. This summary may not include all the information pertinent to this	Sourced from the patient's General Practice record. This summary may not include all the information pertinent to this patient.
Summary created: 13-Jan-2015 12:04	Summary created: 09-Jan-2015 10:38 Created by: Dr Carlton Lassi
Created by: Dr Sean Spencer Field House Medical Centre, 13 Dudley	Field House Medical Centre, 13 Dudley Street, Grimsby, South Humberside, DN31
Street, Grimsby, South Humberside, DN31 2AE	Allergies and Adverse
Allergies and Adverse reactions	reactions
Print	Close

View Consent History

To view all the changes made to the patients consent preferences:

- **<u>1.</u>** Go to **Vision Consultation Manager**, select a patient and start a consultation.
- **2.** Double click on the consent status displayed in the alert pane, or select **Summary National Summary**.
- 3. Select **Preferences** on the **National Summary** tab.

4. To view the consent history, select History.

Patient Consent Preference - Summary Care Record	
Decision to have a Summary Care Record Implied consent for medication, allergies, and adverse reactions only Express consent for medication, allergies, and adverse reactions only Express consent for medication, allergies, adverse reactions, AND additional information Express dissent (opted out) - Patient does not want a Summary Care Record Comments:	
OK Cancel Preview History	×

5. All changes to the patients consent are displayed.

SCR C a	nsent Preference History		×
Consent H	fistory:		
Date	Code	Supplementary information	End Date
13/01/1	5 9Ndn.00 : Express consent for core an	nd additional SCR dataset upload	//
02/07/1/	4 9Ndl.00 : Implied consent for core Sum	nmary Care Record dataset upload Initial SCR consent is 9Ndl.	//
			Close

6. If the consent is changed numerous times on the same day, only one entry displays. To view all of the changes for that day, double click on the entry, the History - Audit Trail displays, select the arrow at the bottom of the entry to view the audit trail which shows all changes made that day.

🧾 🖌 SCR Consent Pr	eference History	x
Consent History: Date Code 05/12/14 9Ndo.00 16/09/14 93C3.00	Suppl Express dissent for Summary Care Record dataset upload Refused consent for upload to national shar electronic rec	plementary infor - Double Click to view the audit trail
	listory - Audit Trail Event Date: Clinician: 05 December 2014 Jones, Dr James	Private In Practice Close
9 n Next 935 o/d o/d Internet	Read Term for Characteristic: 9Ndn.00 Express consent for core and additional SCR dataset up Comment: Type of Characteristic: Episode Type: Priority: Administration Image: Conservert of the second s	
	End Date: CPrevious Next> Written on 05/12/2014 at 11:02.49am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.11am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.28am by Mail Mar Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.28am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:02.49am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:02.49am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.28am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.28am by 19/11/20 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.28am by 19/11 Changed on 05/12/2014 at 11:03.28am by 19/11 Changed on 05	Help to view all changed on that day.

Local summaries for dissenting patients

For patients who have opted **not** to have an SCR a local summary can be viewed in Consultation Manager using the National Summary tab. No updates or changes are sent for the dissenting patient. The patient's SCR cannot be viewed and there is no longer a blank summary displayed.

Patient consent and dissent within NHS Care Records Service

It is important that patients, doctors and their staff understand for what patients can and cannot express their consent for record sharing.

The NHS Care Record Service has a number of components:

- **PDS** (the Personal Demographics Service) stores names, ages, addresses and registered GP of all NHS patients. This data has been held by the NHS for many years in central computer systems and there is no option to opt-out of this service.
- **PSIS** (the Personal Spine Information Service) stores details of patients' clinical records and medication. This data has only previously been held on local GP and hospital systems, not centrally. It is allowable for patients to opt out of this service, but they need to understand that this information is not be available to other healthcare professionals when they are seen, for instance, in an Accident and Emergency department.
- If the patient refuses consent for their records to be shared **and** opts not to have a SCR (i.e. not shared and not stored on PSIS), then a blank record is created on PSIS to demonstrate that they have opted out. Although, if required, the patient can refuse consent for their records to be shared but still have a SCR on PSIS (i.e. stored but not shared) which is initially accessible to their GP practice. With further patient consent decided at the time of each further out of practice consultation the SCR can be accessed by other healthcare professionals.
- **eReferral** (Choose and Book) manages all aspects of GP referral letters and appointments electronically. Patient consent for eReferral has a separate consent area in its own right in the future. If the patient opts out of sharing the SCR, this does not make them exempt from being referred through eReferral.
- **EPS** (the Electronic Prescription Service) receives details of prescriptions from GPs for pharmacists to draw down and dispense medication items. It is not currently possible to withhold consent for this data to be shared, but it is only shared with the pharmacist who dispensing the medication and the Prescription Pricing Division of the NHS Business Services Authority. If patients do not want their prescriptions transmitted electronically, then GPs can continue to print them on paper.
- Vision supports patients refusing consent for their records to be shared on PSIS. There is an explicit flag that can be set, that is transmitted to PDS to mark their records as refused consent to share the clinical record.

National Summary Display

Selecting a Patient

When you select a patient, Vision checks the following details with the Spine:

- **Patient details** PDS synchronisation is run when the patient is selected. For patients with personal or demographic details that differ to the Spine, a PDS Mismatch displays. You can verify the details with the patient and process the updated details or defer making changes to the time being. If you defer, a SCR PDS Synchronisation is run, if the patient has sufficient matched data their identity is confirmed. See *SCR PDS Synchronisation* (page 55) If the patient demographic data is not successfully SCR PDS synchronised they are unlinked, you cannot update or send SCR for the patient. See *Unlinked patients* (page 56)
- **Consent Preference** The patient's consent details are now checked on the Spine (Access Control Service - ACS) each time the patient is selected in Consultation Manager. If the patient dissents and the patient's local consent record does not match the Spine an ACS mismatch message displays. See *ACS Mismatch* (page 56) for further details. You cannot update or send any SCR updates until the mismatch is resolved. If the ACS mismatch is not resolved the patients existing SCR and local record can be viewed but not updated. Once "dissent" is stored on the Spine no Spine summaries can be viewed or sent for the patient.

PDS/Vision Mismatch

Each time you select a patient in Vision their demographic data is checked automatically with the patient's details on the Spine. If there is a difference between the two records a PDS/Vision Mismatch screen displays. You can select to update the records if you can confirm the details are correct or you can choose to defer the change.

If you choose to defer, a SCR PDS synchronisation is run automatically. See *SCR PDS Synchronisation* (page 55)

SCR PDS Synchronisation

If you choose to defer, a SCR PDS synchronisation is run automatically. The following criteria must be synchronised in order to update or send the patient's SCR:

NHS number		Forename
Gender	+	OR
DOB		Postcode
Surname		

Where a SCR PDS synchronisation has been successfully run, **Identity Confirmed** displays in the patient title bar in Consultation Manager. You are then able to access national services for SCR functionality.



Points to note:

- If PDS and Vision data have corresponding blanks for non-mandatory demographic information (ie other than the above), the PDS synchronisation is regarded as matched.
- If the patient demographic data is not successfully SCR PDS synchronised, the patient is **Unlinked**. You can view their local and Spine summaries, but any changes to the local summary are NOT sent to the Spine.

Note - A Daybook task is created for unlinked patients as they have an outstanding PDS mismatch. Updates to the summary cannot be sent or queued until the mismatch is resolved. See Daybook and SCR - PDS Mismatches in the On-screen help for further details.

Unlinked patients

Patients who are not found on the PDS system or have personal/demographic mismatch details for example, telephone numbers which have not been successfully SCR PDS synchronised, are unlinked. This displays at the top of the screen with the patient details.

Any information added that is relevant to SCR, is added to the National Summary (the local record) but is not sent to the Spine (for consenting patients) until the patient is subsequently selected and found on the PDS system or their details are verified and updated.

Meryl BRABEN 01/01/1988	(F) (NH	5 No: 945 412 93	17) Old Barn Cotta	age, Norwich, Norw	ich, NR13 4DI	B (UNLINKED)) · [Copy of Initial \	View 7]
Consultation Summary Gui	idelines	Add List Tasks	Apps View Wind	low Help				
芝 ン木 釉 象 🗗 🚽 🤣 🍯 🗧 + 💊 🔍 🗊 🕼 氏 🚧 🚍 字 🖉 🗒 🗢 🤍 🗂 👯 🗮								
	<mark></mark>	Filtered	Summary/Grid	d Tests	<u> </u> т	herapy 🔰	Guidelines	Currer
Initial Filter		Appointments	Patient Select	Patient Details	Problems	Consultati	ions 🔹 🕨 Journal	

ACS Mismatch

Each time a patient is selected in Consultation Manager their local consent status is checked with the Spine, if the patient has dissent stored on the Spine but not in the local records an Access Control Service (ACS) mismatch message displays. A Daybook task is created and a reminder is added.

Note - Consent mismatches are unlikely to happen if you have run Consent Migration.

To resolve an ACS mismatch:

- **1.** Select a patient in **Vision Consultation Manager**.
- **2.** If an ACS mismatch exists you are prompted: "*Please confirm the patient's SCR Consent Preference with the patient as soon as possible, and record it on the system. The patient will not receive updates to their GP summary until this has been done.*" To record a consent select **Record Patient's SCR Consent Preference**.

GP Summary - Spine Consent	×
Please confirm the patient's SCR Consent Preference with the patient as soon as possible, and record it on the system. The patient will not receive updates to their GP summary until this has been done.	
Continue	

3. Consultation Manager is opened automatically and the Consent Preference window displays, select a consent preference for the patient.

Patient Consent Preference - Summary Care Record	<u>_ </u>
Decision to have a Summary Care Record C Implied consent for medication, allergies, and adverse reactions only	
C Express consent for medication, allergies, and adverse reactions only	
C Express consent for medication, allergies, adverse reactions, AND additional information	
C Express dissent (opted out) - Patient does not want a Summary Care Record	
Comments:	
	▲
OK Cancel Preview History	

4. Select **OK**. You are prompted "You are about to change the patient's Summary Care Record consent preference. You should be sure the patient understands the implication of their choice before changing it." Select **Proceed** to change the preference.



5. The patients consent preference has now been changed and can be viewed on the National Summary tab, the alerts pane and the Read code has been added to medical history. The ACS mismatch has been resolved and the consent sent to the Spine.

Note - You must process consent mismatches to ensure no SCR messages are sent for dissenting patients. A Daybook task is created each time a patient is selected if they have an outstanding ACS/consent mismatch, this is also displayed as a reminder in Consultation Manager.

Viewing the National Summary - Permanent Patients

To update the SCR to the Spine Smartcard login is required. The National Summary can be viewed and updated whilst offline, but any changes to the summary or consent preference are queued until you next login with your Smartcard.

To select the National Summary:

- **<u>1.</u>** Go to **Vision Consultation Manager**, select a patient and start a consultation.
- **2.** Double click on the consent status displayed in the alert pane, or select **Summary National Summary**.



3. The National Summary displays on the right of your screen, with the current consultation tab.



Viewing the National Summary for a Non-Permanent Patient

SCR Viewer is a new utility has been created to enable you to access SCR for patients who are not permanently registered.

SCR Viewer

You can now access SCR records for patients that are not permanently registered at your practice via the SCR Viewer module. This includes options to access the SCR message for emergency access or legal reasons and is monitored by the local Privacy Officer.

Note - Access to this viewer requires Smartcard access, the viewer is not available offline.

To use the SCR Viewer you must have access to Consultation Manager and the following RBAC roles:

- B0370 (View Summary Health Records) For the SCR Viewer.
- **B0168 (View when permission could not be requested)** Emergency access to view the SCR.
- **B0082 (Legal Override of Consent)** Legal access to view the SCR.

Prior to selecting a patient via the SCR Viewer the patient must be registered as a non-permanent patient in **Vision - Registration.**

The following mandatory details are required:

- NHS Number
- Surname
- Gender
- DOB
- Forename or Postcode

Note - When registering non-permanent patients you should be logged in with your Smartcard to ensure the patients details are confirmed by PDS.

For details of how to register a non-permanent patient see the Registration onscreen help.

Viewing the SCR

To access the SCR Viewer:

📑 SCR Viewer			- D ×
No Patient Sel	ected	Born Gender H+C No.	
Address		Email	≽
	Select Patient	X	
	Search Details:	Search Attribute: Surname Find Cancel Current Branch only - Field House Medical Cent	
		Select Patient	Close

1. Go to Vision Front Screen - SCR - SCR Viewer

2. The SCR Viewer window with the Select Patient box open displays, add the patient search details for example, Surname.

Note - If the patient has been registered without the mandatory demographic details, you are unable to select and view the patient's SCR record. See *Patients without the Mandatory Registration Details* (page 65)

- **3.** Select **Find** to search for the patient.
- 4. Select the correct patient and select OK.
- **5.** A progress bar displays.
 - If the patient is not permanently registered at the practice, their ACS consent status is checked.
 - If the patient has opted out of SCR, no summary displays. You are prompted: "This patient does not have a Summary Care Record (has opted out)", select **OK**.
 - Patients without an NHS number are not accessible.
- **6.** You are prompted *"Has the patient given you permission to view their Summary Care Record?"* Select one of the following options:

SCR View Permissions		×
Has this patient given you permission to view their Summary Care Record?		
Yes (View Record)		
O No (Access Refused)		
C Emergency Access		
O Access for Legal Reasons		
Additional Text:		
0		
	Continue	Cancel

- Yes (View Record) If the patient has given permission, select Yes Continue, the patient's Summary Care Record displays.
- No (Access Refused) If the patient has not given permission, select No - Continue. A "No document to show" message displays on the viewer, select OK.

Info	×
i)	No document to show.
	ОК

Emergency Access to SCR

If you have RBAC rights allowing Emergency Access viewing, you are able to view a SCR for a non-permanent patient in a clinical emergency, where you are unable to obtain the patient's consent.

- Go to Vision SCR SCR Viewer. The SCR Viewer window with the Select Patient box open displays, select the non-permanent patient, for example, Surname.
- **2.** Select **Emergency Access**, you are prompted "You are about to access the patient's Summary Care Record even though the patient has not given you their permission. You must have justification for this action, which will be audited and may be investigated." Select **Clinical Emergency.**

SCR View Permissions
Has this patient given you permission to view their Summary Care Record? Yes (View Record)
 No (Access Refused) Emergency Access Access for Legal Reasons
You are about to access the patient's Summary Care Record even though the patient has not given you their permission. You must have justification for this action, which will be audited and may be investigated.
Continue Cancel

- **<u>3.</u>** Add additional text (optional) and select **Continue**.
- **<u>4.</u>** You are prompted "Are you sure you want to proceed?" select **Yes** to proceed.

nt to proceed?
No

5. The patient's Summary Care Record displays.

SCR Viewer								_	
MART, Paul	(Mr)		Born	11-May-1982 (32	y) Gender	Male	NHS No.	945	
Address 10,	HATTON GROVE, GRIMSBY, S I	HUMBERSIDE, DN33 1LH	Phone	No Contact Numb	er				♦
Genera	al Practice Sum	mary							
Sourced f informati	from the patient's Ge ion pertinent to this j	eneral Practice reco patient.	ord. Tł	nis summary i	nay not ii	nclude	all the		
Summary cr	reated: 28-Nov-2014 13:4	8							
Created by:	Dr Ben Richards								
Field House	Medical Centre, 13 Dudl	ey Street, Grimsby, Sou	th Huml	berside, DN31 2	AE				
Allergi	es and Adverse	reactions							_
Date		Description		Certainty	Severity	Suppor	ting infor	mation	
11-Aug- 2014	H/O: drug allergy to Ami release tablets	inophylline hydrate 350i	ng mođi	fied- Possible	Moderate				
11-Aug- 2014	H/O: cat allergy			Possible	Moderate	Notes: A API	All done by	y Filing	
Acute I	Medications (Fo	or the 6 month	peri	od 29-May	- 2014 1	to 28	-Nov-2	2014))
Туре	Date	Medication	Item	I	osage inst	ruction	s Q	Juantity	,
Acute	Prescribed:11-Aug-	Linezolid 600mg table	ts	AS DIR	ECTED		5	2 tablet	-
					Select F	Patient		Close	

Access for Legal Reasons

This option is only visible if you have RBAC rights allowing Legal Access viewing of a SCR.

To view the GP Summary for legal reasons:

- **1.** Go to **Vision SCR SCR Viewer**. The SCR Viewer window with the Select Patient box open displays, select the non-permanent patient, for example, Surname.
- **2.** Select **Access for Legal Reasons**, you are prompted "You are about to access the patient's Summary Care Record even though the patient has not given you their permission. You must have justification for this action. which will be audited and may be investigated." Select one of the following options:
 - Access made in the public interest.
 - Access required by statute, including subject access requests made under the Data Protection Act 1998.
 - Access required by Court Order.

SCR View Permissions
Has this patient given you permission to view their Summary Care Record?
O Yes (View Record)
O No (Access Refused)
O Emergency Access
Access for Legal Reasons
You are about to access the patient's Summary Care Record even though the patient has not given you their permission. You must have justification for this action, which will be audited and may be investigated.
O Access required by statute, including subject access requests made under the Data Protection Act 1998.
C Access required by Court Order.
Additional Text:
Continue

- **<u>3.</u>** Add additional text (optional) then select **Continue**.
- **<u>4.</u>** You are prompted "Are you sure you want to proceed?" select **Yes,** to proceed.

Confirmation	X
Are you sure you	want to proceed?
Yes	No

5. The patient's Summary Care Record displays.

🦉 SCR Viewer						
MART, Paul	(Mr)		Born	11-May-1982 (32y) Gender Male	NHS No. 945	
Address 10,1	IATTON GROVE, GRIMSBY, S H	IUMBERSIDE, DN33 1LH	Phone	No Contact Numbers	*	
Genera	l Practice Sum	nary			^	
Sourced f informati	Sourced from the patient's General Practice record. This summary may not include all the information pertinent to this patient.					
Summary cr	eated: 28-Nov-2014 13:4	8				
Created by:	Dr Ben Richards					
Field House	Medical Centre, 13 Dudle	ey Street, Grimsby, South	Humber	side, DN31 2AE		
Allergi	es and Adverse	reactions				
Date		Description		Certainty Severity Supp	orting information	
11-Aug- 2014	H/O: drug allergy to Ami release tablets	inophylline hydrate 350mg	, modifie	d- Possible Moderate		
11-Aug- 2014	H/O: cat allergy			Possible Moderate API	All done by Filing	
Acute N	Medications (Fo	r the 6 month p	erio	l 29-May-2014 to 28-N	lov-2014)	
Туре	Date	Medication	Item	Dosage instruction	ns Quantity	
Acute Medication	Prescribed:11-Aug- 2014	Linezolid 600mg tablets		AS DIRECTED	52 tablet	
				Select Patient	Close	

Patients without the Mandatory Registration Details

If the patient doesn't have the mandatory registration details, when selecting the patient in the SCR Viewer you are prompted: "*This patient has insufficient detail recorded. NHS number, Surname, Gender, Date of Birth, and either Forename or Postcode are required.*" select **OK** to close. The SCR message cannot be viewed.

Informati	ion 🔀
i)	This patient has insufficient detail recorded. NHS number, Surname, Gender, Date of Birth, and either Forename or Postcode are required.
	ОК

Add the mandatory details to the patient's registration screen to resolve this and view the SCR.

Note - To ensure patients are registered with the Mandatory details you should be logged in with your Smartcard when adding or updating their registration record.

What information is held on the Summary?

The summary shows three panes:

- The header section See National Summary Header (page 66)
- Core Data and additional Information See Core Data (page 66) and Additional Information (page 68)
- Additional information that has been withheld See Withheld Data (page 69)

All patients have any additional information automatically included or withheld. Where patients consent to core data only the additional information items are displayed greyed out and are not included in the SCR. Patients who consent to core data and additional information have the items displayed and sent to the Spine.



National Summary Header

The National Summary message header displays the current consent status and details of any items which have been changed since the last save.



See Items changed since last save (page 74) for further details.

Core Data

When a patient is selected, regardless of the consultation type, any new Core Data is automatically populated into the Summary and is automatically sent to the Spine when you deselect the patient.

Core data consists of:

• **Current Repeat Medication** - All active repeat medication which has not been discontinued in the last 6 months. If there is a Repeat Until Date specified, then this date must be in the future or within the last 6 months. If there is no Repeat Until Date, then the number of issues must be less than the maximum or the last issued must have been made within the last 6 months.

Inactive Repeats from GP2GP messages are NOT included in the SCR core data upload.

Current Repeat Medication - **Discontinued Repeat Medication** - A discontinued repeat master is included in the SCR message if it was discontinued in the last six months.

Current Acute Medication - all acute medication prescribed in the last 12 months excluding repeat issues.

OTC (Over The Counter) drugs and items prescribed elsewhere (i.e. hospital) are included in the drug categories.

• Allergies and Intolerances include suspected adverse reactions and allergies including allergies to drugs, foods and any other substances (this includes Allergies entered through the Allergies and Intolerances SDA and also Read coded allergies).

Note - Negative allergy entries and degraded allergies (ie those sent via GP2GP) are not included in the SCR.

Note - If the patient's record does not contain one or any of the above data categories, the category description is uploaded as part of the summary but states beneath that "No relevant information available for this category."

Patients with Full SCR Consent

SCR v2.1 introduces new functionality, an improved mechanism to make it easier for GPs to create SCRs with additional information for patients with full SCR consent, **9Ndn. Express consent for core and additional SCR dataset upload.**

This can be used to benefit such as 'end of life' patients, the "frailest 2%" and those with long term conditions and/or communication problems such as those with learning disabilities or dementia; or indeed any patient that feels that it would be beneficial to have additional information about their care/health added to their SCR. Existing patients with additional information in their SCRs have this supplemented with additional relevant information as described below. Adding additional information remains within the control of individual patients and their GPs. The patient's 'express consent' is required for additional information to be included on the SCR. If the patient's consent for additional information is recorded in the system, the SCR contains:

- The core information of Medications, Allergies and Adverse Reactions, plus the reason for medication.
- Further relevant information pertaining to:
 - Significant problems (past and present)
 - Significant procedures (past and present)
 - Anticipatory care information
 - End of life care information as per EOLC dataset ISB 1580
 - Immunisations

As with the existing Additional information functionality, the information added to the SCR consists of coded items from the GP record with their supporting free text. When the SCR is populated with the additional information, then users can preview the SCR content to ensure sensitive information is not included.

Further individual items may be added. This can be used to include relevant items not automatically included or sensitive items that the patient would like adding to the SCR. The SCR is automatically kept up to date with the relevant information above as the GP record is updated over time. For details of automatically included data see Additional Data (Automatic)

Patients can be reassured that potentially sensitive items (IVF, STDs, terminations, gender re-assignment) are automatically excluded unless the patient wants them including. If so, the patient must provide consent for their GP to add them. For details of automatically excluded data see Excluded Data (Automatic)

The lists of Read codes used for inclusion and exclusion are set by NHS Digital and Vision.

Additional Information

Additional Information (automatic) displays for all patients within the National Summary. If the patient consents to Additional Information, the details are automatically updated and sent to the Spine. For patients without the required consent the displayed information is greyed out and not sent to the Spine.

Additional Information (automatic) consists of non-core data that is specified for inclusion from a list of Read codes supplied and maintained by HSCIC and INPS.

Note - Automatically included and Core data cannot be manually withheld.

The following table shows the types of data included:

GP Record Additional Data	Vision Data
Reason for medication	Linked problems added to medication.
Significant past medical history	Active problem headers and Priority 1 medical histories. (See note below).
Significant previous procedures	All procedures with a Read code of 7% (excluding 7L1%, 7M%, 7N%, 7P%, 7Q%)
Anticipatory care information	Anticipatory care information as determined by Key Information Summary.
End of life care information	As detailed in the EOLC dataset ISB-1580.
Immunisations	All records with a Read code of 65%.
Any other specific coded data items in the SCR inclusion set	As detailed by HSCIC and INPS

Important - Only medical histories with a Priority 1 are included in the additional data, unless they fall into one of the other categories. If you have NOT used the Priority 1 for significant medical history this is not automatically included in the patients National Summary. There is a Priority Update utility available which enables you to change priority numbers for a group of patients, see *Priority Update*.

Reason for Medication

Active problems are automatically added to the National Summary. If the problem is linked to a therapy item, the problem header is used as the reason for medication. However only patients with a consent preference of **9Ndn.00 Express Consent for Core and Additional Summary Care Record Data Set Upload** have this information added to the SCR and sent to the Spine. Patients without this consent see the problem header in the additional information (automatic) section but it is greyed out (not sent).

Withheld Data

A specific list of coded excluded items is used to automatically exclude potentially sensitive data, this displays in the Withheld Items section of the National Summary. For patients who do not consent to additional information the excluded items are displayed greyed out.

Note - Automatically excluded data can be manually included if required. See *Manually Include Withheld Items* (page 76).

The list of coded excluded items includes codes for the following conditions as defined in the Royal College of GP's Sensitive dataset:

- Assisted fertilisation and in-vitro fertilisation (IVF).
- Sexually transmitted diseases (STD).
- Termination of pregnancy.
- Gender reassignment.

Items Not Included in the National Summary

The following list shows the items that cannot be included in the National Summary:

- Non-medication items with no Read code
- Recalls
- Attachments, letters and Referral Message Digest items for Choose & Book
- IOS Entries
- Consultations

If you try to add a data to the National Summary that is not permitted, you are prompted with the following message: *"Failed to add some or all of the selected items to the Include list. These items may already be in the list or may not be eligible to be added to the list."* select **OK** to close.

Consulta	ation Manager
1	Failed to add some or all of the selected items to the Include list. These items may already be in the list or may not be eligible to be added to the list.
	OK

Viewing the Last Sent Summary

The last National Summary sent for the patient can be viewed using the View Last

Sent View Last Sent button on the National Summary tab. Or select Show the latest summary record from the right mouse menu.

Who is permitted to add data to the summary?

All users who have rights to add or edit information to Consultation Manager and have the relevant RBAC codes and functions added to their Smartcard, can maintain the National Summary for a patient.

Patients Registered Elsewhere

To prevent an Initial Summary or update being sent for a patient who is still recorded as Permanent (no deduction message received) but has registered with another practice, the NACS code is checked. If during synchronisation with PDS the NACS codes are found to be different, the patient is marked as "unlinked". This prevents the summary from being uploaded. The following message displays:

"The patient is registered with another practice on PDS, National Services will be disabled for this reason." select **OK** to close.

PDS	×
<u>.</u>	The patient is registered with another practice on PDS. National services will be disabled for this session.
	ОК

Alerts

There is a single alert displayed in the Alerts pane of the patient's record, to indicate the current locally held consent status for the patient.



Note - Double click the Alert to open the National Summary.

	The following icc	ns are used	dependant on	the consent	status:
--	-------------------	-------------	--------------	-------------	---------

Consent Value	Icon	Text	
9NdI.		Implied consent for core Summary Care Record data	
9Ndm.)	Express consent for core Summary Care Record data	
9Ndn.	M	Express consent for core AND additional Summary Care Record data	
93C2.	M	Express consent for core AND additional Summary Care Record data	
9Ndo.	×	Express dissent (opted out) - Patient does not want a Summary Care Record	
93C3.	×	Express dissent (opted out) - Patient does not want a Summary Care Record	
National Summary Functions

How do I add data to the Summary?

Most data is now added automatically to the National Summary and is then sent to the Spine. See *What information is held on the Summary?* (page 66) for further details.

If there are data entries that you want to add to the summary that are NOT included automatically, you can add the item(s) manually.

Manually Add Data

You can manually add additional information to the National Summary, to manually add multiple items of the same data type use the Import from View option, see Import from View.

To manually add:

- **<u>1.</u>** In **Consultation Manager**, select a patient, open a consultation and view the **National Summary**.
- **2.** Find the data you wish to add to the summary in the patient record.
- **3.** Select to highlight the required data items, press and hold the **CTRL** button to select multiple items. Drag the highlighted data to the National Summary tab.



4. The data is added to the Additional Information (manual) category.

Note - Additional Information (manual) can be added for all patients, but it is only sent to the Spine for patients who consent to Core data and additional information.

For details of how to remove manually added data see *Remove Manually Added Items* (page 75).

To add multiple items to the Summary

To select more than one item to be included in the Summary:

- 1. Hold down the **Control** key.
- **<u>2.</u>** Select on the required items from the **Journal, Problems** Tab or **Filtered** list.
- **3.** Drag the mouse over to the **National Summary Pane**.
- **<u>4.</u>** Drop the items on the **Items Included Pane**.
- 5. They are added as Additional Information (Manual) items.

Import from View from a filtered list

To manually add multiple items from a specific SDA:

- In Consultation Manager, select a patient, open a consultation and view the National Summary.
- **2.** Use the navigation pane to filter the patient record so the data you want to add displays.



3. Select **Import from View** or right click and select **Import items from current view**, the filtered data is added to the Additional Information (manual) category on the National Summary.

For details of how to remove manually added data see *Remove Manually Added Items* (page 75).

Items changed since last save

If new data was added to the patient record since the last summary was sent you are prompted from the National Summary Header, for example, 3 *Items changed since the last save.*



Double click on the prompt to be taken to a filtered view of the item(s) that have changed. Any core data or additional information is automatically included in the summary. Other items can be added to the summary if required. To add items, multi-select them and drag to the summary.

To save the changes select **Save**, the changes are sent to the Spine when the patient record is deselected.

Remove Manually Added Items

To remove data items that have been added manually to the National Summary:

- **<u>1.</u>** In **Consultation Manager**, select a patient, open a consultation and view the **National Summary**.
- Select the manually added additional information and drag to the bin to remove. Or right click and select Unmark Item(s).

Note - Unmark Items changes to **Revert Item(s) to Automatically Excluded** - If the additional information (manual) item is on the excluded list selecting this option moves the item back to the Withheld list.

	/ B
Additional Informatio	n (manual)
18/09/08 Hd CVA unsp	ecified HOPP
Additional Informatio	n (automatic)
29/12/14 🔜 Epilepsy	
29/12/14 👞 Hiatus hð	Manually added data
16/03/11 H _H Epilepsy /	can be deleted by
18/08/05 🖳 Restless	dragging the item to the bin.
Withheld Items:	
Date ⊽ Description	Clinic
Additional Informatio	n (automatic)
30/12/14 🥢 Chlam/dia	i test positive = (-) SSPEN
	ast sent on 02 Jan

3. To remove multiple items, press and hold the CTRL key then select all the manually added items you want to delete. Drag the selected items to the bin, or right click and select Unmark Item(s) to remove from the National Summary.

Note - Core data and automatically added Additional Information cannot be manually withheld or dragged to the bin. Manually added additional information can be moved to the bin or be unmarked to remove it from the National Summary.

How do I withhold data?

You cannot manually withhold any data. Only items on the Excluded items list are automatically withheld, they are displayed in the Withheld Data pane and are not included on the patient's summary on the spine.

Note - For existing SCR practices, any previously manually withheld items remain "withheld".

If you attempt to add data to the withheld data pane, you are prompted "Failed to add some or all of the selected items to the Withheld list. It is no longer possible to manually withhold items." select **OK** to close.



Manually Include Withheld Items

To manually include items listed as excluded on the Withheld Items list:

- **<u>1.</u>** In **Consultation Manager**, select a patient, open a consultation and view the **National Summary**.
- **2.** Select excluded item or press and hold **CTRL** to select multiple items you want to include.

Clinic
Click to select the
item you wish to
include. Select
Manually Include
Item from the
right mouse menu.
ean Spencer

 Right click, select Manually Include Item(s). The selected items are moved to the Additional Information (manual) section of the National Summary.



<u>4.</u> The updated information is sent to the Spine when the patient is deselected.

How do I replace the summary when a patient dissents?

The GP may, on the patient's instruction, reset the patient preferences to **9Ndo.00** Express Dissent for Core Summary Care Record Data Set Upload. A blank summary is no longer added or displayed. The dissenting record prevents access to the patient's SCR on the Spine, the summary cannot be viewed.

The GP can continue to maintain the summary as a 'local' summary which can be viewed on the National Summary tab; this includes the automatic addition of core data items as they are added. The updated information is not sent to the Spine.

Right click menu on National Summary

The right click menu when selected with the mouse over the National Summary pane offers shortcuts and other functionality.

Current Consu	Itation 🕨	National Summ	ary	
No prefere	ence expre:	ssed		Save
				Close
Preference	es Imp	ort from View	View Last Sent	
Date ⊽ De	escription			Clini
Current Acu	ite Medica	ation		
08/09/14 🖌	Sotalol 40 DIRECTE	mg tablets Sup D	oply (28) tablet	AS BENR
08/09/14 🖉	Aripiprazol free Supp TIME	e 15mg orodisp Iy (28) tablet	oersible tablets su ONE BEFORE E	igar <mark>BENR</mark> IED
08/09/14 🖌	Asenapine Supply (2	e 5mg sublingua 4) tablet - MDS	al tablets sugar fre S	ee BENR
Allergies				
08/09/14 🦉	H/0: drug Aminopl	allerou Possibl Set Patient P	e Moderate Allero Preferences	u to_BENR
08/09/14 奥	Possible done by	Unmark Item Manually Inc	(s) lude Items	INR
		Import items Send summa	from current vie ry	//
		Show the lat Preview the :	est summary reco summary text	ord
Withheld Items	: <u> </u>			
Description				
There is r	io data to d	isplay.		
Help	2	Last sent (on 16 Feb 2015 At 8:25.39am	<< >>

Menu Options:

- Set Patient Preferences Opens the consent preference window to enable you to select a new consent preference. See *Recording Consent* (page 46)
- Unmark Item(s) Removes a manually added item from the National Summary. See *Remove Manually Added Items* (page 75)
- **Revert Item(s) to Automatically Excluded** If the additional information (manual) item is on the excluded list, Unmark Items changes to this option to enable you to move the item back to the Withheld list.
- **Manually Include Items** Moves a withheld item to the Additional Information (manual) list. See *Manually Include Withheld Items* (page 76)
- **Import items from current view** Imports all the items that you have on display from either the Filtered tab or Problems List which have been added since the last Summary was sent. See *Import from View from a filtered list* (page 74)

Note - Problems are automatically added to the additional information (automatic) list, if you import from view they are also added to the additional information (manual) list.

- **Send summary** Manually send the summary to the Spine. See *Manually Sending the National Summary* (page 80)
- Show the latest summary record Displays the last summary sent to the Spine. See Viewing the Last Sent Summary (page 70)
- Preview the summary Text Displays the text for the current summary as it currently stands, this can be compared to the existing Spine summary. See Preview the SCR (page 49)

How do I send the National Summary?

You no longer need to manually press the Send button on the National Summary tab to send SCR messages. This is because messages are now sent automatically if the selected patient has had changes to their SCR. The National Summary is automatically sent when you deselect the patient.

A SCR update is sent if the selected patient in Consultation Manager has one of the following types of activity:

- SCR relevant data is updated in Consultation Manager
- SCR relevant data is added/edited
- Registration status changes from applied to permanent
- PDS record becomes linked
- FP69 status is removed
- Consent preference is updated (if patients dissent [opt-out] no SCR is sent).

The updated SCR is sent when the patient is deselected.

The following activities trigger a SCR update automatically; the patient does not need to be selected:

- Registration status changes from permanent to transferred out An update with deregistration text added is sent automatically when the deduct transaction is processed providing the patient has a SCR on the Spine from the existing Practice.
- Any SCR relevant data added in Docman, Daybook, Vision plus, Vision 360, Patient Groups, Priority Update.

Note - In some instances, you may want to manually send an SCR to the Spine during a consultation. See Manually Sending SCR Messages

Unexpected Exit

If during a patient consultation you have added data that has triggered the National Summary, for example issued a repeat prescription, the summary is marked as queued automatically. If your Smartcard should time out or Vision closes unexpectedly before you could close the patient record, the GP Summary is sent during the next automatic send of queued messages. See Monitoring SCR Messages.

Note - On resuming Vision messages that were queued are automatically sent unless the patients record is open and locked. This is to prevent partially updated messages from being sent.

Manually Sending the National Summary

In some instances, you may want to manually send an SCR to the Spine during a consultation:

- **<u>1.</u>** Go to **Vision Consultation Manager**, select the patient and start a consultation.
- 2. From the Summary menu, select National Summary.
- **<u>3.</u>** There is an option on the right mouse menu to Send summary.



4. You are prompted "GP summaries are automatically sent to a patient's Summary Care Record when the patient's local record has been updated. This action will manually send an additional GP summary update to the patient's Summary Care Record when the patient is deselected. Do you wish to proceed?" select **OK** to send.

GP Summ	nary
?	GP summaries are automatically sent to a patient's Summary Care Record when the patient's local record has been updated. This action will manually send an additional GP summary update to the patient's Summary Care Record when the patient is deselected. Do you wish to proceed?
	OK Cancel

5. The National Summary tab is closed. The send message is queued and sent when the patient is deselected.

How do I Save the National Summary?

The Save button is only available if:

- The current summary is different from the earlier saved summary. See *Items changed since last save* (page 74)
- You have the authorised user rights to update a summary

Note - All users who have rights to add or edit information in Consultation Manager can maintain the National Summary for a patient.

How do I look at previous summaries?

You can view previous summaries using the arrow keys at the bottom of the National Summary tab.

Withheld Items	:		
Description			
There is n	o data to o	display.	
Help	٢	Last sent on: 21	« >>

Withdrawing Summaries

You can now only choose to withdraw an SCR from the View Last Sent button on the SCR screen. Also Patients who have changed their NHS number no longer have their SCR automatically withdrawn.

Note - To withdraw a summary you must log in with a Smartcard and have the new RBAC business function **B8029 - Withdrawal of Summaries**.

To withdraw a summary:

- **<u>1.</u>** In **Vision Consultation Manager** select the patient and start a consultation.
- **2.** Select **National Summary** from the SUMMARY menu or double click on the consent status alert in the navigation pane.

Current Consultation National Summary	
Multiplied consent for medication, allergies, and advers	Save
	Close
Preferences Import from View View Last Sent	
Description	

3. Select **View Last Sent** or right click and select **Show the latest summary record**, the current summary record displays.

Latest SCR View	- D ×
Current Summary Record	
General Practice Summary	Î
Sourced from the patient's General Practice record. This summary may not include all the information pertinent to this patient.	
Summary created: 2014-10-14T15:32	- 1
Created by: Dr James Jones	- 1
Amherst Medical Practice, Amherst Medical Practice, 21 St Botolphs Road, Sevenoaks, Kent, TN13 3AQ	- 1
Allergies and Adverse reactions	- 1
No relevant information available for this category.	- 1
Acute Medications (For the 6 month period 15-Apr-2014 to 14-Oct- 2014)	
Type Date Medication Item Dosage instructions Quantity Acute Medication Prescribed:14-Oct-2014 Maalox oral suspension (Sanofi) IN THE USUAL MANNER 500 ml	
Repeat Medication	. 1
No relevant information available for this category.	- 1
Discontinued Repeat Medications (For the Click Withdraw to remove the current SCR message.	
Summary Sent: 14-Oct-2014 15:32	-
Print Withdraw Close	

4. Select **Withdraw**, you are prompted "Withdrawing GP summaries should only be used in exceptional circumstances for correcting clinical errors. A withdrawn GP summary will remain in the patient's Summary Care Record for audit purposes, but will be marked as `Withdrawn' and will therefore no longer be visible to anybody viewing the patient's Summary Care Record. Please provide a reason for withdrawing this GP Summary record:"

Withdraw GP Summary	×
Withdrawing GP summaries should only be used in exceptional circumstances for correcting clinical errors. A withdrawn GP summary will remain in the patient's Summ. Care Record for audit purposes, but will be marked as 'Withdrawn' and will therefore longer be visible to anybody viewing the patient's Summary Care Record.	ary no
Please provide a reason for withdrawing this GPSummary record:	
Sent in error	
C Sent to wrong patient record	
C Sent with incorrect information	
Further Details:	
OK. Cancel	

- **5.** Select one of the following options:
 - Sent in error
 - Sent to wrong patient record
 - Sent with incorrect information
- **6.** Type any further details in the box supplied.
- **<u>7.</u>** Select **OK** to withdraw the summary with the selected option.

Deselecting the patient

When closing the consultation and deselecting a patient, the summary is automatically sent if:

- the user has rights to send the message
- data has been added which required an update to be sent.

Note - If you are working offline, any sent updates are queued. These are automatically sent the next time you login with your Smartcard. Otherwise they can be authorised by another member of staff with an RBAC role to process queued messages. See *Sending National Summaries that are Queued* (page 100)

Event Log for SCR Changes

There is an audit trail of SCR activity in the Event Log module.

The **Event Log - Other Events** have been updated to show details of the following SCR processes:

- GP Summary bulk upload
- SCR Queue processed manually
- Retrieval and view of patient's SCR
- GP Summary Turned On
- GP Summary Turned Off
- Print patient's SCR
- SCR Content Manual Change

The existing SCR processes remain unchanged:

- National Summary item edit
- National Summary defer consent recording
- National Summary defer initial send

System Event Log			
User:	Erom Date: I d	Date: /02/2015 Select Patient Deselect Patient Search	
Event Type Edit record National Summary item edit National Summary defer consent i National Summary defer initial sen Scheduted Task Fallure GP Server Interface Interaction SCI Store request Patient select list unrestricted ECS Upload KIS Upload	Date Existing SC 15/02/ Event Log 16/02/ details 16/02/20158:35.07am 16/02/20158:35.22am 16/02/20158:35.241 am 16/02/20158:44.41 am 16/02/20158:44.44am 16/02/20158:51.00am 16/02/20158:51.00am	er Event Patient WorkStation mce SCH Content Manual Change Sean Daniel QMT-VXP153 sean Daniel QMT-VXP163 Sean Daniel QMT-VXP163 Sean Daniel QMT-VXP163 Spence SCR Content Manual Change West Robin QMT-VXP163 Spence SCR Content Manual Change Sean Daniel QMT-VXP163 Spence SCR Content Manual Change Sean Daniel QMT-VXP163 Spence SCR Content Manual Change Sean Daniel QMT-VXP163	Detail Detail The following items were unmarke The following items were unmarke The following items were marked f
GP Summary bulk upload SCR Queue processed manually. Retrieval and view of patient's SC GP Summary Turned On GP Summary Turned Off Mit request consent Print patient's SCR SCR Content Manual Change	Detail De Event Log 16 details	User Event Patient Work Station Detail Spencer, SCR West OMT- The following Dr Sean, Content Robin [DR Manual Hayden SPENCER] Change 07/04/1970	y items were marked for inc ncephalitis, myelitis and e
		Close Help Print	

Creating Local Summaries

You can create a local practice summary for patients using the SCR functionality. This can also be used for patients who have opted **not** to have an official SCR on the national Spine. This summary is stored locally in Vision and is **not** accessible to 3^{rd} parties. However, the summary is uploaded to the Spine if the patient ever changes their preference to "I want a Summary Care Record". Local summaries are maintained in the same way as an SCR for upload but are **not** sent.

How Registration Status affects the National Summary

Once you have enabled SCR you can continue to register new patients as before in Vision - Registration. However, the registration processes used have been updated to ensure patient consent and SCR are sent for new patients.

The following details explain how the processes have been updated:

- **New Permanent Registrations** New permanently registered patients have an SCR available to view in Consultation Manager. Patients with an existing summary on the Spine from their previous practice have a note attached to their SCR and are not updated until the offset period has expired. See *New Permanently Registered Patients* (page 86)
- PDS/ACS Mismatch Once you have registered a permanent patient their SCR is available, unless they have a Patient Demographic Service (PDS) or Access Control Service (ACS) mismatch. Any outstanding mismatch prevents the SCR being updated or sent. See SCR PDS/ACS Mismatch
- Non-Permanent Registrations Non-permanently registered patients, for example, Temporary Residents do not have a SCR viewable in Consultation Manager. To view a SCR for a non-permanent patient use the new SCR Viewer. See Non-Permanently Registered Patients
- **Transferred Out Transactions** When a patient transfers out their SCR is automatically updated with a message that the SCR is no longer updated as the patient has left the practice. See *Transferred Out Patients* (page 90)
- **FP69 Notification** When a patient fails to respond to an invitation or has returned NHS mail, for example, Breast screening invitation, they may have a FP69 Notification this is valid for 6 months. If the patient has an active FP69 you cannot view the patients SCR. See *FP69 Flag* (page 91) *Transferred Out Patients* (page 90)

New Permanently Registered Patients

When a new permanent patient is registered their application is completed in the following stages:

- **Applied** When the patient's details are initially added to the Vision -Registration module the patient's registration status is "Applied", the details are sent to the Health Authority (HA) for approval. See *Applied Registration Status* (page 87)
- **Permanent** When an approval transaction is received from the HA, the patients registration status is changed to "Permanent". There are three scenario's to consider here:
 - Permanent patients with a existing National Summary from their previous practice. See Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from their previous Practice (page 88)
 - Permanent patients with and existing National Summary from their current practice. See Accepted patients with a existing National Summary from the Current Practice (page 89)
 - Permanent patients without a previous National Summary. See Accepted patients without a previous National summary (page 89)

Applied Registration Status

When a new patient requests to register at your practice their details are added in **Vision - Registration.** Once completed, the application is sent to the Health Authority (HA) for approval. Patients with an applied registration status are not included in the Initial Upload and you cannot access the National Summary tab in Consultation Manager. It is strongly recommended that you regularly search for patients with an erroneous registration status of Applied.

Eliott OLFA2	and an low	/1936 (M)	(NHS	Not 5	46 19	11 51	79) I L	abum	vurm P	toad	, Sto	dktor	i-On-	Tees,	, Clea	relani	d, TS	16 OA	Ş.
Consultation	Summary	Suidelines	Add I	List	Tasks	App	s View	Win	dow	Help	•								
21 > 🕯 🕯 🔮	New Pac	sent Record		F10			00	H,	H		9	ø			•	9 *	" C	日間	1
Initial Filter I Problem I Problem I Drogodl I Drug Alle C Recalt an Patient Pre H 3 Mediate B 2 Examina I Litetyle B 2 Examina I Miscellane B 2 All Test Re New Regit Wel Peric Wel Peric H Plinteve R Disease R Astema Diabetes I	Medical 4 Currently Alerts Patient D National Physiolo Health P Immunis Ohronic I Routine Disease Mail for 3 Death O Select S	Overview y Relevant Details Summary gical Measur romotion ations Disease Reg Checks Management Patient entificate ummary Form fellow Card	emeriks sters t			tient S iption autor bars to bar to an acce autor of autor of autor autor of autor of autor autor of autor of autor of autor of autor of autor autor of autor a	elect 1 oderate : L The act only to the only the only to the only the only to the only the only the only the the only the only the only the only the only the the only the only the only the only the only the only the the only the only the only the only the only the only the the only the only the only the only the only the only the the only the onl	Patient Allergy to d q, the late n enter ut the late n enter ut the solome 75mg 75mg 75mg 75mg 75mg 75mg 75mg 75mg	Fish a euing tot ve ded i resolution 1 8 8 0 cap 0 disp 0	alerg) alergy) a sur csion (n. Th remain r	v A loc mmary of the cition is weight t = Su ble ta ble ta ble ta	al rec involt summ be ha be ha blets ablets ablets	and h wes m any is stient 'que 16) c s Sup s Sup s Sup	Journa olds ini adving quoue record fas th appule oply [2 oply [2 oply [2 oply [2	formal this s cd at . L the i owwr: 1 T 8] tal 8] tal 8] tal	tened l econd transm transm 0 2 C blet 1 blet 1 blet 1	List] coult 0 as quu e time ission APSU TABI TABI	Summi e summi eued") i and 8 idep v LES U LET 0 LET 0 LET 0	IP TI NCE NCE

Whilst the patient is "Applied" their consent status can be updated, however, this is not sent to the Spine until the patient's record is next selected once they are "Permanent". If no consent preference is recorded for the patient "**Implied consent for medication, allergies and adverse reactions only**" is assumed, it displays as "No Preference Expressed" in Consultation Manager.

Whilst "Applied" the patient's current consent status can be viewed in **Consultation Manager - Patient Detail - Preferences**.

Gloria HADWIN 17/11/1941 (F) (I Consultation Summary Guidelines	NH <mark>5 No: 945 222 7249) 12 Jas</mark> mine Wa Add List Tasks Apps View Window	ay, Immingham, S Humberside, DN40 1L w Help	U- (UNLINKED) - [Copy of 1 ロメ - ほメ
D 📌 🕷 🌒 🚽 🤌 🖉	/ 🍅 🔸 💦 🔞 🖪 🕼 🕂 🐱 🛛	l 🥱 🖌 🗉 📖 🛑 🤍 📟 🛃 I	₩ 🚔
Initial Filter	Journal Filtered Summaru/Grid Appointments Patient Select P	d Tests Therapy Guidelines atient Details Problems Consultations	Current Consultation
Applied patients who have m specified a specific consent preference will have the follo consent: "Implied consent for medication, allergies and adv reactions only", this is displa Consultation Manager as "No preference expressed". The p consent can be viewed on the Patient Details - Preferences S 57 All Test Results 1 New Registration Exam S 1 New Registration Exam S 2 New Regist	ot py wing red Pharmacy : rerse yed in batients itab. red Pharmacy : red Pharmacy : red Pharmacy : ance Contractor Dispensing Doctor GP Summary Consent Status: No preference exprese	Change Patient Details - Preferences shows Current consent status. Click Change to alter the consent preference. ssed Change Preview	The patients National Summary is not available if the patients registration status is Applied
Copy of Initial View 7	<u>R</u> OO_=====	H P P P D Dr Sean Spencer	Surgery 30/01/15 09:25 09:33 //

Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from their previous Practice

When a new permanent patient is accepted (i.e. an Approval Transactions comes through for an Applied patient and is processed), Vision checks to see if they already have a National Summary on the Spine from their previous practice. If this is the case each time the GP Summary is updated in the next 60 days the SCR includes the following text message: "At the time this record was created, this patient had recently registered with the GP Practice. GP Summary information may not be complete."

Note - The text message is not displayed in the local record or the summary preview. It is only displayed in the SCR on the Spine.

Latest SCR Yiew	
Current Summary Record	
General Practice Summary	-
Sourced from the patient's General Practice record. This summary may not include all the information pertinent to this patient.	
Summary created: 24-Jan-2015 08:35	
At the time this record was created, this patient had recently registered with the GP Practice. GP Summary information may not be complete.	
Created by: Dr James Jones	
Amherst Medical Practice, Amherst Medical Practice, 21 St Botolphs Road, Sevenoaks, Kent, TN13 3AQ	
Allergies and Adverse reactions Previous GP and Practice details.	
No relevant information available for this category.	
Acute Medications (For the 12 month period 24-Jan-2014 to 24-Jan-2015)	
No relevant information available for this category.	
Current Repeat Medications	
No relevant information available for this category.	•
Print Withdraw Close	

Once the patient is permanent each time their patient record is selected it is checked for PDS and ACS mismatches. If a PDS or ACS mismatch exists their summary cannot be sent. You need to resolve the mismatch to ensure new updates can be sent. See SCR PDS/ACS Mismatch

Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from the Current Practice

If the permanent patient has an existing summary from the current practice, the offset period does not apply. The summary is updated and sent when the patient is next selected in Consultation Manager. When the patient is selected a PDS and ACS synchronisation is automatically run. If the patient has a mismatch, updates to their summary cannot be sent. Therefore, any mismatch should be resolved as soon as possible to ensure updates are sent. See SCR PDS/ACS Mismatch

Accepted patients without a previous National summary

If an accepted patient does not already have a National Summary on the Spine, a GP Summary message is automatically sent for the patient which contains all the relevant clinical details as per the patients consent when the patient is next selected in Consultation Manager. The offset period does not apply.

When the patient is selected a PDS and ACS synchronisation is automatically run. If the patient has a mismatch, updates to their summary cannot be sent. Therefore, any mismatch should be resolved as soon as possible to ensure updates are sent. See SCR PDS/ACS Mismatch

Consent Preference

During the registration process the patients Consent Preference is NOT sent to the spine. Once the patients registration is "Permanent", when they are next selected an ACS synchronisation is done. If the patients consent does not match the Spine and ACS mismatch message displays. This must be resolved as soon as possible, by recording the patients preferred consent. An outstanding ACS mismatch prevents updates to the National Summary being sent. See ACS Mismatch (page 56)

Patients with no existing consent record has the consent "**Implied consent for medication, allergies and adverse reactions only**" this displays as "No Preference Expressed" in Consultation Manager. This is not uploaded to the Spine.

Whilst the patient's registration status is "Applied" their current consent status can be viewed in **Consultation Manager - Patient Detail - Preferences**. When their registration is updated to "Permanent" their consent status is also available to view on the National Summary Tab.

Appointments Patient Select Patient Details	Problems Consultations	Current Consultation National Summar	у
Therapy		No preference expressed	Save
Preferred Pharmacy :	Change		Cancel
EPS Nominated Dispensers:	Change	Preferences Import from View	View Last Sent
Community Pharmacy C Appliance Contractor C Dispensing Doctor C GP Summary Consent Status: No preference expressed	lick Change to Iter the onsent status. Change Preview	Date ∇ Description Click Prefere change the c change the c consent state DIRECTED 01/10/14 ✓ Linezoli DIRECTED 01/10/14 ✓ Sotalol 40mg tablets Supp 28) tablet AS DIRECTED 01/10/14 ✓ Aripiprazole 15mg orodispersible tablets sugar free Supply (28) tablet C BEFORE BED TIME	wres to current us. () BENR BENR DNE
		U1/1U/14 & Asenapine 5mg sublingual tablets sugar free Supply (tablet MDS	24)
Registration Identifiers Family Contacts > Preference	38	01/10/14 🖉 Co-codamol 15mg/500mg tablets_Supply(28) tablet	BENR

For further consent details see the SCR Quick reference - Consent Model.

Transferred Out Patients

When a Deduction transaction is received from your TP and processed the patient's registration status is changed to "Transferred Out". This triggers an automatic process which checks if the patient has a GP Summary from the practice on the Spine if they have, a SCR is sent updating the summary to show that the patient is no longer registered with your practice, with the following message: "*Patient registration ended (date of deduction is displayed). GP Summary no longer being updated.*" If the latest GP Summary on the Spine has a different practice code (NACS code) no update is sent.

Once a patient is transferred out you can no longer view the National Summary in Consultation Manager.

SCR Viewer						
SCHWARZSCHILD, Areille (Mrs)	Born	28-Nov-1934 (80y)	Gender	Female	NHS No.	946 191 4962
Transferred Out 29/01/2015 Removal to new TP/HB/CSA						
General Practice Summary						
Sourced from the patient's General Practice record. This summary r	nay no	ot include all the	inform	ation pe	rtinent (to this patient.
Summary created: 04-Feb-2015 13:18						
Patient registration ended 04-Feb-2015. GP Summary no longer being updated.						
Created by: B82645						
COMPASS DTTO S/BORO, Glens Medical Centre, 65 Falsgrave Road, Scarboroug	h, North	Yorkshire, YO12 51	EA			
Allergies and Adverse reactions						
Date Description Certainty Severity 16-Sep-2014 Egg protein allergy						

Bulk Transfer - Practice Split/Closure

When there is a practice split or closure and the patients affected are being transferred out, you need to run the Bulk De-registration upload. You need to create a group of the patients affected by the split. This group is then used when running the upload.

The patients in the group have the following message added to their GP Summary "*Patient registration ended (date of deduction is displayed). GP Summary no longer being updated.*" and a transaction sent from Registration Links to request the patients are transferred out.

For further details see SCR Quick Reference – Running Bulk Uploads

FP69 Notifications

The FP69 form – originally known as the green card – has been replaced by an equivalent electronic FP69 Prior Notification transaction between the HA and GP practice. This gives the patient an FP69 status if there is some doubt that the patient is still with the practice. Often it follows an unanswered letter from the HA to the patient.

There is a six months' deadline given for action by the GP. On the patient's FP69 tab on Registration, you can reply either that you want the patient to stay on the list, or request that the patient be deducted. Taking no action means the patient is deducted at the six month expiry of the FP69 status under a Deduction code of 14 Returned Undelivered.

Training Tip - Put a reminder in Consultation Manager for patients with an FP69 flag.

The FP69 has an impact on the National Summary as consent cannot really be presumed if the patient relationship with the surgery is in question. Therefore, no patients with an FP69 flag are included in an Initial Upload, you cannot view or update the SCR.

To find patients with an FP69 Status:

- **1.** In **Registration**, select the **Actions** menu.
- **2.** Select Respond to FP69 Prior Notification.

This should list all the patients with an FP69 Status.

3. Select on the patient name and on the **Edit** button to confirm that the patient be deducted or kept on your list.

If you request that a patient be kept on your list, once the FP69 flag has been removed, the patients consent and National Summary are updated when the patient is next selected in Consultation Manager.

If you have requested that the patient be removed, a Deduction transaction is received from the HA and the National Summary is updated when the transaction is processed. See *Transferred Out Patients* (page 90)

Note - We strongly recommend that you check for patients with an FP69 status on a regular basis.

See the Registration help file for more detailed information about FP69s.

Daybook and SCR

The following tasks and notifications are created in Daybook as a result of SCR activity in Vision:

- **ACS Mismatch Tasks** (page 93) For patients with a consent preference of "Dissent" if the local consent record does not match the Spine an ACS mismatch is created.
- **PDS Mismatch Tasks** (page 95) For patients whose local demographic details do not match the Spine, a PDS Mismatch displays each time the patient is selected until the PDS mismatch is resolved. If the patient is "Unlinked" SCR messages cannot be sent until the mismatch is resolved.
- Queued items have been sent Notification (page 97) When a user works offline, any SCR updates are queued until the user next logs in with their Smartcard. When the queued message is successfully sent a Daybook notification is delivered to the originator of the SCR message to inform them their patient's SCR update has been sent. The notification may contain multiple patient details, dependant on the items queued.
- Notification of Transmission errors (page 98) If a message could not be sent correctly then a Daybook task is created so that action can be taken by a system administrator or other nominated person. If there are many failures, then these are grouped together in a single notification.

SCR task notifications are sent to all daybook users. If you would rather the Daybook notifications were sent to specific staff to be resolved rather than all of the practice staff and Clinicians, you can create a SCR group in Control Panel and add relevant staff to the group. See *Create a SCR Group in Control Panel* (page 99)

ACS Mismatches in Daybook

For patients with a consent preference of "Dissent" if the local consent record does not match the Spine an ACS mismatch is created each time the patient is selected in Consultation Manager until the consent mismatch is resolved. These messages are sent to all staff unless you have created a SCR group, see *Create a SCR Group in Control Panel* (page 99).

- 1. From Daybook To-do, double click to open the Consent (ACS) mismatch message.
- **2.** Select Consultation Manager to open the patient's medical records. Check and resolve the patients consent details. See *SCR Quick Reference* - *Consent Model* for further details.

📋 The patient's SCR Consent I	Preference must be	confirmed before	their GP Summary ree	cord can be sent.		<u>_ 0 ×</u>
÷ 🖉 🖌 🗙	2 🗸	👍 Accept	K Add to medical histo	ory		
Add Comment Edit Delete	Reject Complete	🤛 Decline	🕑 New appointment	jer 📢	Click this	link to
Task	Action	Express Interest	Kev	in Girling	open Cor	sultation
Status: 🥥 C Issued by: Sean	Outstanding (Routine Pr Spencer	iority, Overdue)		Issued on: Due:	Manager patient.	for the
Read By: Sean Currently assigned to: Sean	Spencer Spencer; [All Practice S	5taff]	Click Complete when the			
History Kevin Girling			Consent has been added.			
23/02/2015 12:34 - Sean Spe	ncer - Issued					
SCR Announcement						
l						
						Close

- **3.** Return to the Daybook task and select <u>Complete</u>, a comment can be added to the Comment box if required. For example, Patient dissent recorded. Select **OK**.

🗸 Completing task		
The patient's SCR Summary record o	Consent Preference must be confirmed before their GP an be sent.	
Comment:		4
	ОК	Cancel

<u>4.</u> Select **Close**. The completed task can be viewed on the Tasks I've Actioned tab.

PDS Mismatches in Daybook

For patients whose local demographic details do not match the Spine, a PDS/Vision Mismatch displays each time the patient is selected until the PDS mismatch is resolved. If you choose to defer a mismatch, a SCR/PDS synchronisation is done automatically. If the patient is successfully synchronised "Identity Confirmed" displays in Consultation Manager, see *SCR PDS Synchronisation* (page 55) for further details. If unsuccessful, the patient is "Unlinked" and SCR updates cannot be sent until the mismatch is resolved.

This is sent to all staff unless a SCR group has been created, see *Create a SCR Group in Control Panel* (page 99).

To process a PDS Mismatch message:

- **<u>1.</u>** From **Daybook To-do**, double click to open the **PDS mismatch task**.
- **2.** Select Consultation Manager **I** to open the patient's medical records.

The patient could not be s	ynchronised against	PDS. Please res	olve this issue so	that the pat	ien 💶 🗆 🗙
🝨 🖊 🗙	₽ ✓	👍 Accept	Hx 🕑 🌿 Edit con	tact details	
Add Comment Edit Delete	Reject Complete	P Decline			
Task	Action	Express Interest	Baldwin Geo	rgiev	
Status: 🥥 🤇	Outstanding (Routine Pr	iority)	Issued on:	02/03/2015 0	9:38
Issued by: Jame	es Jones		Due:	Mon 02/03/20	015
Read By: Jame	s Jones				
Currently assigned to: Jame	s Jones; [All Practice St	aff]			
History Baldwin Georgiev					
Nefresh					
NHS No: 946	191 5098				
Gender: Male	2				
Date of birth: 13 J	uly 1936 (78yrs)				
Occupation: Not	specified				
Telephone: Not	specified				
Email: Not	specified				
Addresses: 1 RY Addresses: 2 CLEY TS15	'EDALE CLOSE M /ELAND 5 9UN				
					Close

<u>3.</u> Check the PDS details displayed and Update if possible to resolve the mismatch.

Please resolve the PD5/Vision mismatche	s X
PDS	Vision
🔽 Select All	Select All
C Mrs	C Mrs
C Emelia	C Emelia
C Zephra	C Zephra
c	0
CBell	C Bell
04500000	C 045000000
0 9452226870 0520021050	0 9452226870
C Eemale	C Female
Main Address:	
С	0
C 1 Lindisfame Avenue	0
New Waltham	C Grimsby
C Grimsby	C Grimsby
C S Humberside	C S Humberside
C DN36 4QB	0
Set Co	ontacts
Defer	lindata
Derer	



<u>4.</u> Return to the Daybook task and select **Complete** , a comment can be added to the Comment box if required. For example, Patient's address details updated. Select **OK**.

✓ Completing task		
The patient could that the patient's	not be synchronised against PDS. Please resolve this is GP Summary record can be sent.	sue so
Comment:		×
	ок	Cancel

5. Select **Close**. The completed task can be viewed on the Tasks I've Actioned tab.

Queued GP Summary Message were sent

When a user works offline, any SCR updates are queued until the user next logs in with their Smartcard. When the queued message is successfully sent a Daybook notification is delivered to the originator of the SCR message to inform them their patient's SCR update has been sent. The notification may contain multiple patient details, dependent on the items queued.

This message is sent to the originator of the SCR update, it is not sent to the SCR group.

To process a Queued GP Summary notification:

- **<u>1.</u>** In Daybook, double click to open the Queued GP Summary notification.
- **2.** Check the details and add a comment if required.

Important - The notification expires in four days.

👏 1 queued Gl	P Summar	y mes	sages were sent.		
1	/ 2	K			
Add Comment	Edit De	lete			
Announ	cement				
	Sent by:	James	Jones	Sent on:	02/03/2015 10:56
	Sent to:	James	; Jones; [All Practice Staff]	Effective from:	Mon 02/03/2015 10:56
				Expires:	Fri 06/03/2015 00:00
	Read By:	James	; Jones		
History					
02/03/2015 10	:56 - Jam	es Joi	nes - Issued		
Announcomon	t created				
Announcemen	i createu				
					Close

3. Select **Close** to finish.

Transmission Errors

Daybook automatically creates a task when there is an error in transmitting SCR messages. The task may contain one or multiple errors. These tasks are sent to all users unless you have created a \$SCR group, see *Create a SCR Group in Control Panel* (page 99)

Contact the Vision Helpline for assistance to resolve these issues.

The following are examples of transmission errors:

- **Message too large** The GP Summary message is too large to send (Max 5MB). The GP Summary must be configured so that it contains fewer clinical entries.
- **Withdrawal error** There was an error when processing a withdrawal of the SCR message.
- **Retry exceeded limit** An SCR message transmission was retried over 3 times.

			1 SCR up	lates failed to s	end Visio	n Daybook				-	• 23
Home View Launch											0
Task Task for me Announcement	Open Add Con	mert Edk	Reissue Delet	Reject	Complete	Accept	View all tasks	history	F Task	Templates uent Templates	
New		Tark		4	line	Foreast Interact	New appointme Dation	int 👌	Out o	of office	Archive
Anno incomente		To-do T	acks I've locued	Tasks I've Act	ioned A	Outstanding Tasks	Tasks for Patient	Announc	ements I've Sen	1000	pecifie
Description Effective	Sent by	Show tasks	assigned to: Me	and all my group	p6	*	Taxe for Factors		Filter:	211	
1 queued GP Sum 12/02/2015	James Jones	Status				Due Date	Assigned To		Issued By	Issued On	Last
			I SCR update The patient or The outjust or I SCR update The patient or The patient or	a failed to ser and not be sy and not be sy failed to ser and not be sy uild not be sy	nchro nchro nd. nchro	12/02/2015 12/02/2015 12/02/2015 12/02/2015 12/02/2015 12/02/2015 12/02/2015	[All Practice James Jones James Jones James Jones [All Practice James Jones James Jones	Staff) ; [All ; [All ; [All ; [All ; [All	System Supe James Jones James Jones James Jones System Supe James Jones James Jones	r 12/02/2019 12/02/2019 12/02/2019 12/02/2019 12/02/2019 12/02/2019 12/02/2019	
					1	SCR updates	failed to send	i.			
Notifications Type Received	Description	Curren	Status: Issued by: thy assigned to:	 Outstandin System Supervi (All Practice State) 	g (Routine) sor ff]	Priority)			Issued on: Due:	12/02/2015 14:14 Thu 12/02/2015	
	1.000	History 12/02/201 Daren Ch	15 14:14 - Syste risp [NHS NO: 1	em Superviso 946 191 5101	r - Issuer I] error: 1	l fransmission to P	SIS failed: update	GP sum	mary		

Create a SCR Group in Control Panel

To manage processing of Daybook notifications and tasks for SCR errors you must create a new group in **Vision - Control Panel - File Maintenance - Staff Groups - Practice** for SCR messages. You can assign specific admin staff to this group to resolve transmission errors and notifications sent to Daybook for SCR message failures, to avoid the notifications/tasks being sent to all staff.

To Create a Group

- **1.** Go to Vision Control Panel File Maintenance Staff Groups.
- 2. Right click on Practice Mail Groups and select Add Group.

🎄 Staff Group - Add			×
Type of Group	Mail Groups		Y
Staff Group Desc.	\$SCR		
Default Clinical View			Y
	OK	Cancel	

- **3.** Type **\$SCR** in the Staff Group Description box.
- 4. Select OK to finish.
- 5. To add nominated staff to the group go to Vision Control Panel File Maintenance Staff Groups.
- **6.** Expand the Practice and Mail Groups folders, then right click on the **\$SCR** group and select **Add Staff Member(s)**.

- **7.** Highlight all staff you want to nominate to process Daybook notifications, hold down the CTRL button to multi-select. Select **OK** to finish.
- **8.** The staff are now added to the group and all Daybook notifications for SCR messages are sent to the listed staff for resolution, except for the "Queued SCR updates have been sent" messages which are always sent to the originator of the SCR update.

Sending National Summaries that are Queued

When a user is working offline any changes to summaries are updated and sent, but the message is queued. This can be sent automatically when the user next logs in with their Smartcard. Or an authorised member of staff with the appropriate RBAC role can access the Queued GP Summaries utility and authorise all currently queued messages.

Queued GP Summaries

The Queued GP Summary utility enables an authorised member of staff with the appropriate RBAC role to manually authorise and send any queued message(s) at the practice. Alternatively, the user with queued items can subsequently log in with their Smartcard, which automatically sends all of their queued messages. The Queued GP Summaries module lists all queued messages for all users at the practice.

Note - Smartcard login and RBAC business function B0380, is required to process queued message.

The Queued GP Summaries utility should be checked daily to ensure all SCR are sent.

Authorise Queued Summaries

To process queued messages:

Note - Summaries queued when a Clinician has not logged in with a Smartcard are automatically sent from the queue when the Clinician next logs in, unless they have already been manually authorised.

summaries for the following pat	ients require smart card b	ased authorisation be	fore they can be sen	t.
atient	Date	By	NHS Number	Status
DWA, MAXIMILIAN (11/09/2000)	06 October 2014 12:29	Dr Harrison Forde	945 103 5680	Queued
RIDDON, TATTON (12/04/2004)	06 October 2014 12:29	Dr Harrison Forde	945 103 5621	Queued
HLPOT, BRANT (16/01/1999)	06 October 2014 12:31	Dr Harrison Forde	945 103 5672	Queued
UNTBACH, JARED (23/04/1914)	06 October 2014 12:40	Dr Harrison Forde	945 103 1936	Queued
JSTIN, COLBY (29/06/1939)	10 October 2014 11:14	Dr Harrison Forde	945 103 1944	Queued
URACRE, ANSELM (01/09/1975)	06 October 2014 16:22	Dr Harrison Forde	945 003 4818	Queued
AZELY, KEEFE (01/09/1975)	06 October 2014 16:24	Dr Harrison Forde	945 003 4087	Queued
AHIR, WINSTON (01/09/1975)	06 October 2014 16:24	Dr Harrison Forde	945 003 4109	Queued
UREEN, ANNABEL (09/11/1957)	06 October 2014 16:24	Dr Harrison Forde	945 003 3226	Queued
EECHAN, HUMPHREY (29/05/1943	I) 07 October 2014 12:05	Dr Harrison Forde	945 002 7986	Queued
20VELL, DENNIS (31/12/1968)	07 October 2014 12:05	Dr Harrison Forde	945 002 9474	Queued
NEY, LUCIAN (08/07/1948)	07 October 2014 12:05	Dr Harrison Forde	945 002 8176	Queued
DRNOCKS, CERI (18/06/1952)	07 October 2014 12:06	Dr Harrison Forde	945 002 8303	Queued
ENLEY, DESHAUN (01/09/1975)	07 October 2014 12:07	Dr Harrison Forde	945 003 5040	Queued
JVENEY, MARYANN (28/07/1932)	07 October 2014 13:49	Dr Harrison Forde	945 001 8855	Queued
ALLABER, DEAN (01/09/1975)	07 October 2014 13:50	Dr Harrison Forde	945 002 2526	Queued
ORRIE, MO (01/09/1975)	07 October 2014 13:50	Dr Harrison Forde	945 002 2844	Queued
EEDS, NORRIS (29/05/1943)	07 October 2014 13:59	Dr Harrison Forde	945 001 9630	Queued
LIANARIOS CYMBELINE (12/12/1	07 October 2014 15:20	Dr Harrison Forde	945 103 6601	Queued

- 2. To process the queued messages select Authorise All.
- **3.** You are prompted "This action will authorise and transmit ALL listed summaries. Are you sure you wish to continue?" select **OK**.

GP Summ	ary - Manual Send 🔀
2	This action will authorise and transmit ALL listed summaries. Are you sure you wish to continue?
	OK Cancel

4. A progress bar displays.

🙀 GP Summary - Authorise Queued Summaries							
	Missing GP Summary text for key: Smart card authorisation required.						
	Patient	Date	By	NHS Number	Status	Reason	
	BODEN, ANDROS (25/03/1976)	28 November 2014 13:03	Dr E Hopper	922 363 9344	Sent		
	FROST, DARREN (23/09/2012)	01 December 2014 13:54	Mr. System Supervisor	945 222 5769	Sent		
	PHILLIPS-EDITEDAGAIN, MIRIAM (1	02 December 2014 09:36	Dr Sean Spencer	922 386 4291	Not Sent	Patient is locked	
			These queued summaries have been sent.		This summar the patient Consultation	ry could not be sent as record is locked in Manager. This can be	
	■ Note: Queued SCR are automatically authorised when the sender logs in with their Smartcard.				the utility,	the utility, providing the patient	
		Authorise All Close				closed/unlocked.	

- **5.** When completed, the status of each summary in the queue is updated.
- **6.** Select **Close** to finish.

Note - When a member of staff leaves, check the Queued Summary utility and authorise any queued messages for that user.

SCR FAQs

When can I start recording consent status?

You can record patient preference and see a preview of the patient National Summary before the Initial Upload.

Are Face-to-Face Consultations Required?

Face to Face consultations are no longer a requirement for updating and sending a SCR. Core and additional information is automatically added to the National Summary during the data entry if you have the correct RBAC roles to do this. See *RBAC Roles used in SCR* (page 8)

Why can't I maintain a National Summary for the selected patient?

The ability to send or maintain a National Summary or to change a patients' preference or consent is determined many factors. Look through the following list and check that:

- The practice is enabled for National Summary.
- The practice is fully RBAC enabled.
- The patient qualifies for a structured summary. To qualify the patient should:
 - Be permanently registered with the practice,
 - Have a new style NHS number and
 - Be synchronised on the PDS
- You have user rights to view the patients record

What happens when patients turn 16 years old?

All patients under 16 years of age have a SCR by default.

Note - At the moment, all patients under 16 have a SCR on the Spine. A parent/guardian can request a SCR not to be shared or stored but the final decision lies with the GP.

When the patient is 15 years and 9 months, they are sent a letter detailing the concept of the SCR and informing them of the dissent options (which is similar to that sent to patients before the Initial Upload process). They have 16 weeks to think about this. If the patient does nothing, consent is assumed and a copy of the SCR remains on the Spine. After the patient turns 16 the SCR process and consensual rights are identical to that of other patients.

Can receptionists, nurses or other staff update a National Summary?

Anybody who has the user rights in Vision to add to the Consultation Manager module and has the relevant RBAC roles and functions added to their Smartcard can update a patient's National Summary.

Event Log for SCR Changes • 85 Export As CSV File • 42, 43, 44

Index

Α

Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from the Current Practice • 87, 89 Accepted patients with an existing National Summary from their previous Practice • 87, 88 Accepted patients without a previous National summary • 87, 89 Access for Legal Reasons • 63 ACS Mismatch • 55, 57, 90 ACS Mismatches In Daybook • 93, 94 Additional Information • 13, 66, 69 Alerts • 71 Applied Registration Status • 87 Are Face-to-Face Consultations Required? • 104 Authorise Queued Summaries • 102

В

Bulk Deregistration • 14, 29 Bulk Transfer - Practice Split/Closure • 91 Bulk Update • 14, 22

С

Can receptionists, nurses or other healthcare professionals update a National Summary? • 104 Consent Migration • 10, 14, 15, 25, 40, 42 Consent Preference • 89 Consent Preference for SCR • 46 Consent Preference Read Codes • 49 Core Data • 16, 66, 67 Create a Patient Group • 41, 43 Create a SCR Group in Control Panel • 93, 94, 95, 98, 99 Creating Local Summaries • 85

D

Daybook and SCR • 93 Deselecting the patient • 84

Ε

Emergency Access to SCR • 61 Enabling/Disabling GP Summary • 10, 11, 14, 15, 32, 33

F

FAQs on SCR • 104 FP69 Notifications • 86, 92

G

GP Summary Bulk Transmissions • 14 GP Summary Bulk Uploads • 14

Η

How do I add data to the Summary? • 73 How do I look at previous summaries? • 81 How do I replace the summary when a patient dissents? • 77 How do I Save the National Summary? • 81 How do I send the National Summary? • 79 How do I withhold data? • 76 How National Summary is to be rolled out • 10 How Registration Status affects the National Summary • 86 How to Stop or Pause the Running Process • 19, 24, 27, 30, 34, 36

I

Import from View from a filtered list • 74, 78 Ineligible Patients • 38 Initial Upload • 10, 14, 15 Initial Upload Report • 22, 40, 41 Introduction to Summary Care Record • 7 Items changed since last save • 67, 75, 81 Items Not Included in the National Summary • 70

L

Local summaries for dissenting patients • 46, 53

Μ

Manually Add Data • 73 Manually Include Withheld Items • 70, 76, 78 Manually Sending the National Summary • 79, 80

Ν

National Summary Care Record • 7 National Summary Display • 55 National Summary Functions • 73 National Summary Header • 66, 67 New patients • 22 New Permanently Registered Patients • 16, 86, 87

0

Overview of Managing the Summary • 13 Overview of Patient Consent • 13

Р

Patient consent and dissent within NHS Care Records Service • 54
Patient Group Option • 19, 23, 27, 30, 34, 35, 39
Patients Registered Elsewhere • 71
Patients with Full SCR Consent • 68
Patients without the Mandatory Registration Details • 60, 65
PDS Mismatches in Daybook • 93, 95
PDS/Vision Mismatch • 55
Practice No Longer Contributing to SCR • 14, 32
Preparing for SCR • 8, 10
Preview and Compare the SCR • 50, 79

Q

Queued GP Summaries • 101 Queued GP Summary Message were sent • 93, 97

R

RBAC Roles used in SCR • 8, 10, 104 Reason for Medication • 69 Recording Consent • 46, 78 Recording Consent Prior to SCR Go Live • 46 Remove Manually Added Items • 73, 74, 75, 78 Reporting Options • 43 Reprocess Failed Initial Uploads • 21, 22 Re-running the Initial Upload • 21 Restarting the Initial Upload • 21 Right click menu on National Summary • 78 Running Consent Migration • 26 Running the Initial Upload • 17, 21

S

Scheduling Options • 19, 21, 22, 23, 27, 30, 33, 35 SCR PDS Synchronisation • 16, 55, 95 SCR Reporter • 40 SCR Viewer • 59 Selecting a Patient • 55 Sending National Summaries that are Queued • 84, 101

Т

To add multiple items to the Summary • 74

Transferred Out Patients • 86, 91, 92 Transmission Errors • 93, 98

U

Unlinked patients • 55, 56 Updates Report • 40 Upload Completed/Finished • 20, 24, 28, 31, 34, 37 Upload Options • 35

V

View Consent History • 52 Viewing the Last Sent Summary • 70, 79 Viewing the National Summary - Permanent Patients • 58 Viewing the National Summary for a Non-Permanent Patient • 58 Viewing the SCR • 60

W

What happens when patients turn 16 years old? • 104
What information is held on the Summary? • 66, 73
What information is sent in the Initial Upload? • 16
When can I to start recording consent status? • 104
Who is eligible? • 15, 16
Who is permitted to add data to the summary? • 71
Why can't I maintain a National Summary for the selected patient? • 104
Withdrawing Summaries • 82
Withheld Data • 13, 66, 70
